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CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. . (gavel). .. Good evening, ladies and gentlemen.
Finance Committee meeting will come to order.

BF-l

The Budget and

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2008 FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUl
(CC No. 07-29)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: At this time, I'd like to call on Member Molina to introduce the Committee
Members that are here tonight.
- 2-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

April 2, 2007 (Paia)

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Councilmemher Pontanilla. Good evening,
Northshore community. Thank you very much for attending the Council's public hearing on
the 2008 Fiscal Year Budget. I would like to start out first with the introduction of our Council
Chairman (who represents the island of Lanai) Mr. Riki Hokama. To my far right (representing
the Southside of the island) Councilmember Michelle Anderson; and over to my far left, we
have (representing the Wailuku District) a very hardworking person, freshman on the County
Council, Mr. Iron Mike Victorino; and seated next to him (representing the heavenly area of
Hana) Mr. Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: In between Councilmember Anderson and Councilmember Hokama,
we have (representing the Upcountry District) no stranger to the area, Councilmember Gladys
Baisa; and of course, we have our Budget and Finance Chairman, Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Tonight it is your opportunity to present to us
your comments in regards to the Mayor's proposed Budget for Fiscal Year 2008.
Just a few ground rules. If you do have cell phones or pagers, if you can turn it off or put it on
the silent mode. (NOTE: Councilmember Victorino turned off his cell phone.) I guess
everybody get cell phones, right. ... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. For those of you that are testifying, you will have three minutes to
testify with one minute to conclude. If you can, speak directly into the mike; state your name
and the organization that you represent; and ... uh ... we would receive public testimony from
you that way. So anyway, the first person to testify tonight is Kelly Pearson of the Boys &
Girls Club of Maui. Kelly, if you can, bring your total group up here. Thank you .

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MS. PEARSON: Good evening. (NOTE: She turned on the microphone.) Testing--oh! Good
evening, County Council members. My name is Kelly Pearson, and I'm the Director of
Operations for the Boys & Girls Club of Maui. This is about the tenth time that I've been
standing in front of the County Council as I've been with the organization for more than ten
years. I was once a program staff person (first part-time, then full time) then I became a Unit
Direetor; and here I am the Director of Operations for the last seven years.
As I watched our members, staff, and parents speak to you in Pnkalani and Lahaina last week
and tonight our members in Haiku, I look forward to hearing from our members from
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Paukukalo (Kahekili Terrace) and our largest club (Central Maui) in the next few nights.
Before coming here tonight, I asked myself what I could tell you that you haven't already
heard. Our youth members told you they love coming to our clubs and they get the benefits of
a second family at our clubs. Our staff takes pride in what they do and they do it because they
know they have an impact on our members' lives. Parents speak in front of you to tell you that
they send their kids to the clubs because they need safe places for their kids, and because they
need to work and they trust us.
Being with the organization for the past ten years and seeing thousands of kids walk in and out
of our doors, I came here to tell you that although my staff and I are not firefighters, police
officers, paramedics, or doctors, we too save lives. The Boys & Girls Club of Maui responds
to emergencies every single day, every second when our doors are open, and every time a
member walks through our doors, we respond to the emergency. The youth don't stop
growing. Youth don't stop learning; and risk factors (such as gangs, tobacco, alcohol, and
drugs, to name a few) still exist. An emergency could be a youth who just needs to have a safe
place while their parents are working. It could be those whose parents aren't working, but are
still busy doing other things. The urgency could be the youth who has no friends but really
feels really good about themselves at the club. Or it could be the youth who doesn't have the
support of a loving and stable family but looks at club staff as a family. Whatever the reason is
that they are at the club, we will respond by showing them that someone cares. Just like the
firemen puts out the fire or the police officer catches the bad guy, the second a youth enters our
program, he or she is dialing 911. In the past years, we've responded to approximately 1,900
calls. In this Fiscal Year, we already have over 1,500 kids registered and we still have three
more months left in the year. We respond by providing safe and positive places with lots of
activities, adult role models, and a comprehensive program that gives them hope and
opportunity. Our personnel is professionally trained and knows that giving quality services to
our customer (our kids) is a priority. Our callers, customers, or as we call them, the owners of
our club are our youth who will one day own or work for businesses in our community and
also help others in the community, and maybe even sit where you're sitting. Thank you very
much for your support in the past. And remember, every time you support our Boys & Girls
Club ofMaui, please know that you too have a hand in saving lives. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Kelly. You're gonna introduce the people that are gonna be
speaking?
MS. PEARSON: Brandon is.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay; fine. Thank you. Brandon?
MR. NAGATA: Hello, my name is Brandon Nagata. I'm the Acting Director now at the Boys &
Girls Club ofMaui Haiku. I used to be the Unit Director up in Upcountry. I just moved down
here in December. It's been a blessing being in Haiku. I'm from the area, so I feel real
confident in trying to help these kids out. I know some of the families, so I thought it was a
better fit, so I moved. I'll be real quick.
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First of all, I just wanted to speak about a few of our ... urn ... not really troubles, but I've
noticed that we've been having a hard time finding the right staff. We've been having some
openings down in Haiku. And you know, ifthere was an ask, I think the only ask that I would
have is to try to beef up our salary to find some personnel to fill the empty spots. Right now,
we're really busy with the kids. We have a small bnilding, maybe half the size of this, and
already we've been hitting over a hundred kids a day. I think since I've been down there, the
average went up from about low-eighties to high-nineties. So we're real busy. So again, my
only ask is maybe help us with our funding so that we could find more staff for the kids and
that's all I really have.
But I'd like to introduce some ofthe kids, who ... urn ... they come here almost everyday and
the club means a lot to them. So first, I have Elliot. (NOTE: He:S handing the microphone to
Lucas.) I'm sorry. . .. (chuckled) . .. Lucas Bronick. One of two brothers; I always get
confused.
MR. BRONICK: Hi, my name is Lucas Bronick and I'm from the Haiku Boys & Girls Club. I'm in
fifth grade and go to Haiku School. I'm eleven and the club means a lot to me because I go
there after school and don't get in trouble or anything. (NOTE: He's whispering to
Mr. Nagata.) I don't know what else to say.
MR. NAGATA: Okay. Thank you. Next we have his brother, Elliot.
MR. BRONICK: Hi, my name is Elliot Bronick. I am ten years old. I go to Haleakala Waldorf
School. I'm in fourth grade. The thing I like most about when I go to the Boys & Girls Club is
that it's not like home, where you just sit on the couch and do nothing. You actually have
something to do.
MR. NAGATA: Next we have Caylee Robertson.
MS. ROBERTSON: Hi, my name is Caylee Robertson. I'm ten years old and I go to Haiku
Elementary School. The Haiku Boys & Girls Club is important to me because it keeps me out
of trouble and keeps me satisfied. Thank you for the money for our programs.
MR. NAGATA: I have ... urn ... Kenny Wallis, Kenneth Wallis.
MR. WALLIS: Hi, my name is Kenneth Wallis and I am eleven years old. I go to Haiku School. I
like to play at the Boys & Girls Club. To go ... uh ... oh, wait! I went to Oahu for a rewards
trip. Thank you for your help.
MR. NAGATA: I also have Ella Norris.
MS. NORRIS: Hi, I'm Ella Norris. I'm eleven years old and I go to Haiku School. I go to the Boys
& Girls Club everyday after school. I think that the Boys & Girls Club is a really fun place and
-5-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

April 2, 2007 (paia)

it's a really good place to go after school and on breaks. Even though it's already really great,
I think that we need more staff. Ifwe had more staff, the club would be more supervised so we
could go more places and do more activities. Other than that, I think that our Haiku Boys &
Girls Club is pretty well off and that our staff is really nice.
MR. NAGATA: And last, we have Keita Naito.
MR. NAITO: Hi, my name is Keita Naito and I go Kalama School. I'm seventh grade. I'm twelve
years old. Thank you for your support because without you, we wouldn't be at the club. What
I like about the Boys & Girls Club is all the activities there and how the ... they give us time
to do our homework. The club needs more staff because there are more kids coming in.
MR. NAGATA: Again, thank you so much, you guys, for all your support in the past. We also want
to thank MEO for providing transportation for a lot of these kids who come down to our clubs
and they also provide a way home, so thank you very much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not so much a question but I would like to comment that I really
enjoyed the way you saved the trees by using one piece of paper for all your thoughts and just
section by section. I thought that was fabulous. I've never seen that done. I'll make sure I do
that for us because boy, do you see a lot of papers here. Congratulations and keep up the good
work.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Brandon?
MR. NAGATA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You're ... urn ... this is the Haiku Boys & Girls?
MR. NAGATA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What areas around Haiku do kids come from to attend the Haiku
Boys & Girls Club?
MR. NAGATA: Actually, we've got members from just all over ... urn ... mostly Haiku. We have a
few kids from Kula, Makawao, Paia, and a few that go further down ... urn ... Huelo side.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Brandon.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Brandon.

Thank you.

Anymore questions for the testifiers?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Brandon.
MR. NAGATA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The next testifier is Vince McClung followed by Deborah Peterson.
MR. McCLUNG: Hello and good evening. My name is Vince McClung. I'm with the Paia Main
Street Association. And I want to first of all say thank you Council members for the time that
you take during this process every year. It means a lot to us as a community plan to have your
ear and to have time like this. The keiki do such a good job and everyone comes out to just
share with you their hearts. And it's good for you to see the grassroots commitment that so
many organizations have within our community, and so we appreciate the time that you take to
hear from us. As I said, I do represent the Paia Main Street Association. I've been above that
organization for more than five years now, and it's really been an honor to serve in Paia Main
Street and with the Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center because it's an amazing thing to see
such a networking that goes on between County government and an organization like the Main
Street Association. We really value the partnership that we're able to have with you and the
leadership that you give as well as with the MRA, as with the Planning Department and the
Planners there. Just being from Paia and the incredible growth that we're seeing on the
Northshore right now, it's been very significant for us as an association to be able to sit down
with several people that have projects happening on the Northshore and be able to work with
them, with our ... urn ... County, or country business and guidelines (building guidelines),
talking about how they can develop, and how they can build their projects in such a way that it
fits within the lifestyle of Northshore. So Main Street, it's an awesome opportunity for us to
interface with the people that are doing things here on the Northshore. You've received a
packet ... or will be receiving a packet from our organization as a whole from the entire island
(all the different Main Street towns) and in it you'll find specific letters. I would just
encourage you to read those letters from our different chairpersons.
As well as ... urn ... you'll be receiving a list of capital improvement requests, things that we
would like you to pay close attention to as far as the County is concerned. A couple of those
things I'd like to mention to you tonight would be police presence. Still here on the
Northshore, we're still struggling with having an ongoing police presence. We would love to
see the COP Program off the ground once and for all once again in our town and on the
Northshore. We would really appreciate it if you would pay some close attention to that and
give us some support in that. I know that you're aware of that, Mike, of course, this being your
area and stuff, you guys are keenly aware of the need for that, especially as we continue to
grow and have so much tourism ... uh ... the, the, the ... the tourism that happens on the
Northshore is pretty impacting; and that kind of police presence (ongoing police presence) not
only during the day but during the night would be greatly appreciated.
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A couple other things 1'd like to point out to you that we have requested is maybe some more
attention given to the Parks. You know, here on the Northshore, I mean we have an incredible
opportunity to present our island in an amazing way.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. McCLUNG: And the natural beauty of it is already striking but we would appreciate some
greater attention given to the Parks and the upgrading of the Parks and ... uh ... it would be
very meaningful for the local people that live here because as much as it appeals to those
visitors that come to our island, our local people use this Northshore and all the Parks and
everything intensely, and it would be great if we could pay attention to that.
We have requested from you again this year, support financially for our organization and we
would really be honored if you would take the time to consider that as you have in years past to
continue supporting us and joining hands with us as we just seek to protect the uniqueness of
Maui and especially this small-town environment. So thank you very much. Any questions?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. McClung. Members, any questions for the testifier at this
time? Thank you.
MR. McCLUNG: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Deborah Peterson followed by Sandra Florence.
MS. PETERSON: Good evening, Council members. You know my story. We're raising $10 million
and we've raised a quarter of a million so far, and so we are looking to you for help. I've
brought two people with me tonight (Sandra Florence and Dave DeLeon) to give their stories.
Sandra is from the Haiku area.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Sandra?
MS. FLORENCE: Aloha, I am just delighted to be here tonight speaking on behalf of the YMCA and
I would like to start by thanking you for the service that you do for this community. I could be
a keiki speaking here tonight because that's how my time with the YMCA began. I'm actually
third generation YMCA. My grandfather learned to swim there; got his life ... uh ...
lifeguard certification there; met my grandmother life guarding. So I guess you could say, I
owe my life to the YMCA. ... (chuckled) . .. But beyond that, he taught his four children to
swim with the skills he'd learned. He taught his fourteen children to swim with the skills that
he'd learned there. My mother swam competitively. I swam competitively. And I have found,
growing up in Washington DC, being moved through my career to New York, to Atlanta, to
Miami, to Dallas, and then to Maui, always a home at the YMCA. And I have two homes in
Maui; I'm very lucky in that way. I live in Haiku but I have a home down-country where I
absolutely often do quick changes at the YMCA. I am blessed with a person in my life by the
name of Dr. Jerry Lewis--who has studied the healthy family--and he has had the longest study
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of the family, going on 50 years now. And the healthy family is largely attributed to, not just
what happens for the keiki, but what happens for the mom and the pop, and their relationship.
And this is what the YMCA is; it is a place for families; and the family that plays together
stays together. I can tell you, I have friends ranging from 83 years old to 2 years old that I
have met at the YMCA. I work out in a room, not with hot bodies, but posted with
responsibility, honesty, commitment, leadership. I see young mothers come and be able to take
a break, offering their children to the professional care of the YMCA while they take a minute
to get their minds right. My 83-year-old friend that I met at the Y, she often works out earlier
than I do. She says it's her reason for getting up, her motivation, her release of aches and
pains. This is a cherished national, and incidentally I still do-MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. FLORENCE: --travel and they collect our cards. They love a Maui card. Anyway, I guess I'm
boiling it all down to: this is the place for families to grow, work, and really pursue a healthy
mind, body, soul, and spirit. I encourage you to work on the front side of families and children
and adults and the issues that they have, rather than the back side. I encourage you to support
this organization. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Sandra. Members, any questions for the testifier? Ifnot, thank
you very much. Dave DeLeon followed by Maria Quinn.
MR. DeLEON: Aloha, and thank you for coming through community. I've been a member of the
YMCA for about ten years and it's had a major impact on the quality of my life. It really has.
It's ... uh ... you know, as you start to age, you need to be able to find a way to work out and
you need somebody else there to help you lead it. You can't do it on your own so much. And
I've, you know, gotten involved with that community. It's really a community ... um ... of a
large group of people that live together and kind of share a lot of things together, to the point
where I became a member of the board. I didn't grow up in a community that had a Y so it
was a new experience to me and I was really ... I really regretted that I didn't have one when I
grew up because I could see the impact it has on the kids. What we're asking for is ... um ...
we're doing a campaign of $10 million. I want to correct a statement that Deborah just made.
It's ... we've raised 2.2 already. We're not at a quarter; it's 2.2 and ... blood, sweat, and
tears, so we don't want to lose any of that. And we're asking the County to contribute about
2.5, not about, exactly 2.5. And what you get out of that is you get an agency that nurtures the
Maui family. You get an agency that's self-sustaining. It leads children in exercising. See the
kids running around out here. (NOTE: He points to the playground outside.) You don't ...
you see that at the Y all the time. I mean there's always kids running around and kids mixing
in with everything and it's very much a part of the whole equation; but it's kids, and moms and
dads, and grandmas and grandpas. It's a full mix. It's an investment. What we're asking you
to do is make an investment in our community's future. Our facility is at its capacity. It's, you
know, it's ... like everything else on Maui, it's grown. So I think it's a great investment and
I'll ask you to help.
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I'm gonna change my hat. I'm also speaking for the Maui Bicycle Alliance in opposition to
the Baldwin Avenue bike path. And it's kind of like going from really positive to negative, is
kind of hard, but we'll do that. I believe the first money spent on that project should be to
determine what's appropriate in terms of who's gonna use it; what it will actually cost the
County; and what kind ofliabilities the County's gonna have with such a project. This project
is not for the local community; it's for the tourism industry. It's a multimillion dollar facility
that will be for the tourism industry. And it's premature because we don't even know whether
the bike companies will actually use it. Design and maintenanee of such a downhill path will
create safety and liability issues that will greatly add to its cost. And I've gotta emphasize (as a
bieyclist) I don't know how the thing's gonna work, if somebody's trying to go up that thing
when clouds of bicycles are coming down on a narrow path. And I know how the County
maintains its paths, and this is gonna be a downhill path. You're gonna have to do it everyday.
And I'd really hope that this does not preempt the two bike paths that we have on the books
and we haven't built yet. The Kihei bike path is not built yet and the Northshore greenway is
not completed. We need to complete those two community-based projects first.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. DeLEON: And I'll try to get done. I do support the $250,000 for the downhill bike tour
assessment. I think that's the place to start with the thing.
I'd also like to just briefly say that I support the money for the Haiku fire station and note that
we need to start planning for parking in Paia again because the parking in Paia is overrun.
And on a final note, I'd like to say thank you to Councilmember Molina for his help for getting
that mini-bypass open longer. It's much appreciated. It's a major impact on all our lives. I
appreciate it.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Dave. Members, any questions for the testifier? Question by
Member Medeiros followed by Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. DeLeon, thanks for testifying. I wanted to ask you ... uh ...
the $10 million fundraiser you're trying to accomplish by fundraising yourself and making
requests for funds from the County, this is gonna support the expansion and improvements at
your YMCA location on Kanaloa only?
MR. DeLEON: That's correct. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. DeLEON: Yeah, it's gonna double it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Is there anything going to the Keanae YMCA camp?
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MR. DeLEON: We're doing ongoing improvements there all the time.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, I see. Basically, what kind of improvements? I know
you're building a second pool so that you'll have some diversity there.
MR. DeLEON: Part of it ... because we're growing so fast, it would be really ... we really believe it
would be good to get a separate area away so the kids would have a place to operate. So
they're not on, you know, not ... uh ... we do a lot of preschool and ... urn ... not preschool,
but after-school and intercession kind of schooling, you know, where we hold onto the kids
during the day; and they need to have facilities inside. Right now, we have a gym that is
basically overrun. We need more gym space. We need more aerobic space. And we're gonna
... the way it's gonna be set up, it will be more welcoming. Right now, it's kind of ... it was
set up for the old numbers and we've basically grown by 25 percent in the last five years; so
you have a hard time even getting in and out of the door there's so many people moving
around.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Dave, you ... uh ... right towards the end of
what your ... your speech, you kind of listed a few things real quick that I didn't catch. You
said "you do support the $250,000 for"?
MR. DeLEON: For the downhill bike ... urn ... what was it called? The official name is "Downhill
Bike Tour Assessment".
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, the assessment?
MR. DeLEON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. DeLEON: And that'll basically ... I mean that will be a place to stop and look and see whether
this is an appropriate appropriation for the other part. The bicycle community is really afraid
of that. That project was ... it's listed at $5 million. We think it's gonna be closer to
$10 million and this is gonna take ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's listed at $5 million?
MR. DeLEON: For the bike path? Yeah. Where it goes out to the full scale. And we think that's
underpaid, undervalued. We think it's gonna be much more than that. And it's gonna take
away resources. One of the problems we've had in building bike paths is the engineers don't
ever seem to have time for 'em. So if we take engineers and put 'em on that path, then the
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ones for the local community aren't gonna be built. The difference is: the ones that are for the
local community are on the flat, you know, they're easier to ride. People can use 'em on the
flat, you know, so they're easy to ride. They're not downhill rides for entertainment. They're
for moving around.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Maybe the tour industry (the bicycle tour industry) should fund
the Baldwin Avenue one.
MR. DeLEON: The thought's crossed my mind .... (chuckled) .. ,
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.... (chuckled) ...
OTHERS: ". (chuckled) ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Members, any more questions? Member
Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good evening, David, and thank you for those comments regarding
the bypass; but you know, a lot of the other Members had a hand in it as well. It's a temporary
relief but we all know we need a pennanent bypass so we'll stay on the State ... uh ... the
State's case to build one,
But on a different subj ect, the parking in Paia ... urn . .. having worked for the pnor
Administration, did you look at any particular site in Paia potentially that would work.
MR. DeLEON: No, we never got to that. No.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay.
MR. DeLEON: No, but I've been noticing it more and more. In the evening, you can ... the big
parking lot (the new parking lot) is full; and since they have Flatbread came in--it's a very
popular restaurant--it just ... the result is there isn't any space in there anymore. And the one
around Mana Foods is gone most of the day. I mean you cannot get in there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So it seems like the town's become a victim of its own success too
with the ...
MR. DeLEON: No, it's just positive growing pains.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
MR. DeLEON: Yes,
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
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MR. DeLEON: Now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, we'll continue to try and look for potential sites for additional
parking.
MR. DeLEON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Dave. The next testifier is Marie ... oh, Maria Quinn followed
by Kiana Atkinson.
MS. QUINN: Hello, my name is Maria Quinn and I'm a teacher at Kihei Charter School. I recently
had the opportunity to participate in an inquiry-based science workshop. That science
workshop was run by the Women In Technology through the Maui Economic Development
Board. I would just like to thank them for running that workshop, and also thank you for
providing MEDB with the resources to make these classes available for teachers. It was a free
workshop for teachers. It was provided here on-island and the best part about the workshop is
that there was a follow-up and we were given the resources to take back to our classroom. So
it wasn't just a class that we sat in; but in the end, it actually trickled down to the students and I
was able to bring it in and also share with the parents some of their awesome ideas, the content
and skills that this workshop brought to the teachers. Once again, thank you for funding and
please continue to, not only do this, but increase these learning opportunities for the teachers
here on Maui because it just results in positive things for our students. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none. Thank
you very much. Kiana Atkinson followed by Kaulana Ryan.
MS. RYAN: (NOTE: She s speaking in Hawaiian.) Aloha mai kakou 0 Kaulana Ryan kou inoa he
haumana au rna ke kula ki'eki'e 0 Kekaulike.... (end a/tape, start 1Bat 6:35 p.rn.). .. Aia au
rna ka papa umi rna ke kula kaiapuni 0 Maui. Ua huipu au rna ka polokalamu 0 Focus Maui
Nui i mea e hoonui i kou ike rna na oihana epekema a me na oihana rna ka aina i kou manao he
polokalamu maikai koikoi keia no na opio 0 Maui i mea e hoonui ko makou ike rna na oihana
aole nui na poe Hawaii rna keia mau oihana no laila he kuleana ia no makou e auamo.
Aloha, my name is Kaulana Ryan. I am currently attending King Kekaulike High School. I
am a Sophomore in the Hawaiian Language emerging program. I joined Focus Maui Nui in
hopes to increase my knowledge of Science occupation ... uh ... I mean Science careers and
careers in Agriculture here on Maui; and I think programs like this are important for the youth
of Maui because there aren't many Hawaiians in Science careers and I feel that it's our
responsibility to become a part and change our future by being involved in such careers.
Mahalo.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Kaulana.
MS. ATKINSON: Aloha 0 kou inoa, Kiana Atkinson, hele wau i ke kula 0 kekaulike a aia wau ma ka
papa umi. Our, we have ... um ... with the Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance, we have
monthly meetings. Our first meeting was at (our sponsor of the year) at Maui Land & Pine in
Kapalua, and we just learned about what they do and we had our first meeting over there. Our
recent meeting was this past Saturday at the Alii Kula Lavendar Fanu, and we learned about
teamwork and how it's very important 'cause we can't do anything by ourselves. And I think
this program is important, so the youth of Maui know what's going on now so we can plan our
future. Mahalo.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And Frank DeFeliccia.
MR. DeFELICCIA: Hello. My name is Frank DeFeliccia. I am a Freshman at St. Anthony Junior
Senior High School. And even though I have been a member of Focus Maui Nui Youth
Alliance for a short time, I have benefited greatly from the experiences that the organization
had to offer to me. I joined the Youth Alliance as a way to deal with my concerns for the
community, such as the drug use, alcohol use, low housing, et cetera, et cetera, and I've learned
a lot through the Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance. Like for instance, our recent trip to the Alii
Kula Lavendar Fanus, where we learned about Agriculture and teamwork and how there has to
be a lot of work put in to make a business successful. Or at the beginning of the year, our trip
to our sponsor, Maui Land & Pine, where we learned about how they help to work to preserve
the environment and how it's fading away and how we need to work on preserving it. But my
favorite trip by far was when we went to the Paia Youth & Cultural Center, where we recorded
public service announcements, and I feel that that was a great way for me to accomplish my
goal that pushed me to join the Youth Alliance in the first place because my topic that I got was
drug use. And I feel that me and the other two people that were with me in that recording
studio, we were helping to preserve the innocence of children in Maui and to keep them away
from the heartbreaking life of drugs and crime. And I feel that this is a program that needs to
be continually funded because it helps other teenagers like me, it helps us to ... uh ... it
empowers us to basically just preserve culture that's fading away and to help preserve the
community to keep it from turning bad basically. So thank you very much for your continued
support.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifiers? Seeing none. Thank
you very much. William Tavares followed by Chad Evans.
MR. TAVARES: Don't start timing until I get up there. (NOTE: He's speaking to Ms. Nakata--the
timekeeper.) And I--this doesn't count! I humbly request that whenever you have meetings,
please bring a lectern. Sorry.
I am Bill Tavares, resident of Kuau, and Chainuan of COMET (the Committee for More
Equitable Taxation) since 1988, almost a fifth of a century ago. There are two aspects of a
Budget (income and expenditures). My discussion will focus on income, that is property taxes.
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This is a square foot of good Maui earth. (NOTE: Mr. Crowe held up Mr. Tavares s baking pan
containing a square foot of Maui earth--soil with growing grass.) May I please first of all put
these little tags in here. (NOTE: He stuck two markers into the square foot of Maui earth; one
read "$3.71 in 1986" and the other read "$144.37 in 2007".) Hold it up. (NOTE: Hes
speaking to Mr. Crowe, who s holding the baking pan up for everyone to see.) This man and I
go back many years, too. In 1986, when my wife and I gave our beautiful Kuau property on
what is generally known as Tavares Bay, this square foot was assessed at about $3.71. This
year, a square foot of the same property is assessed at $144.37, nearly 40 times what it was 20
years ago. This is abominable, obscene, and unconscionable.
Now, COMET has proposed an ordinance, which incorporates the following provisions, and I
don't know if Mr. Pontanilla has yet given you a copy of this proposed ordinance. I want to
briefly summarize its provisions. One, 4 percent a year maximum cap on all properties when
the ownership has not changed during the period 1/1-12/31 of each year. If ownership does
change during the period 111-12131, the property shall be assessed at the sale price of the
property, effective on January 1st of the year following the transaction. Third, the tax rate will
still be set by the Council. Transfer from parents to children or grandchildren only will not
result in reassessment. People over 55 will be able to transfer the ownership of their principal
residence to another residence up to a maximum of $1 million and transfer their old tax
assessment to their new property. And finally, in the event that the County Council does not
pass a form of this ordinance, then the Charter amendment will include the added provision
that the property tax rate will also be capped at an additional 2 percent per year. Finally, this
Council has a historic opportunity to finally rid our people of an archaic, unfair, cruel property
tax system by enacting into law COMET's proposed ordinance now! COMET has been
exhorting Council after Council for nearly 19 years, exhorting them to set a cap on
assessments. In the name of all that is decent and right, please take action immediately!
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. TAVARES: Remember, this ordinance can always be amended. Or will it take a destructive
tsunami to bring down property values? Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Tavares. For your information, the Members got your
... uh ... the Members got a copy of your proposal-MR. TA V ARES: They did get a copy?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --that you dropped off, so.
MR. TAVARES: All right.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for Mr. Tavares? Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good evening. (NOTE: She turned on the microphone.)
evening, Mr. Tavares. It's a pleasure to be working with you still after all these years.

Good

MR. TAVARES: Eighty-five years, yes.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. TAVARES: I mean that's my age now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well hey, I'm not far behind anymore.
MR. TAVARES: No, I mean I have gone that far. And somebody said maybe you want just to keep
going so you can live to be a hundred. Well no, I ... uh ... it is stimulating to me; it really is.
Go ahead.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I am particularly interested in the proposal.
MR. TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I am certainly going to be paying close attention when we get to
discussion of the real property tax-MR. TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --because T know that everywhere I go, I am bombarded with
questions about it, particularly, about ... uh ... by our longtime residents.
MR. TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I am also a longtime resident-MR. TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and so I'm very interested in it and we'll see where it goes. I'm sure
there are, you know, arguments on both sides of it; but I want to become better educated.
Thank you.
MR. TAVARES: And we will be willing to negotiate all the way. By the way, this morning we did
have a talk with the Mayor (Charmaine). Seems odd going into that office and looking at that
desk where the big guy once sat. And she has it all arranged in a feminine way, which is nice.
But ... uh ...
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OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. TAVARES: I enjoyed talking with her, with Toni. Any other questions?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Bill. I guess not.
hands.

... (chuckled) . .. Nobody raising their

OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. TA VARES: Is that all? All right.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Bill. Next testifier is Chad Evans followed by Walter Enomoto.
Chad?
MR. CROWE: There's another young guy I'm gonna support. (NOTE: He s speaking to Mr. Evans)
Just say your name and then ... (inaudible) ...
MR. EVANS: Hi, I'm Chad Evans and I'm here for MEO Youth Bank. I think it's good that
... urn ... that we have this program to show people ... uh ... people who are born here,
show 'ern what only the tourists see because right now, people corne to this island. They visit.
They take tours. They see more things than some local people see in their whole lifetime. And
that's just because there's nothing to take ... parents are too busy paying off rent and stuff to
... urn ... take their child to go check out these places. And I think that, it's good that if, that
locals get more familiar with the land ... so we exist in the long run. I'm done.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chad. Members, any questions for Chad? Thank you very
much. Walter Enomoto followed by Jordan Jokiel.
MR. ENOMOTO: Aloha and good evening, Chair Pontanilla, Vice-Chair Hokama, and Members of
the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Walter Enomoto and I am here as President
of the Maui Bicycle Alliance. For some of the new Members on the Council, who I've not had
the chance to meet, I've been involved in the cycling community for now sixteen-plus years.
I'm a Maui resident. My family on both my dad's side and my mother's side hail from this
area. My father from Sunnyside; my mother from Spreckelsville Camp 3 area. I grew up
riding bicycles. I was one of the few people ... nowadays I can say I delivered the Maui News
on my bicycle, and have been involved again with the community. I've worked on over 30
events, activities, and bicycling rides and events within the community. I've been involved
with the Mayor's Bicycle Advisory Committee, Maui Bicycle Club, and Maui Bicycle
Alliance, currently. I say this because I want to show you that I have some expertise in this
area. I'm kind of reiterating what Dave DeLeon had mentioned. We're asking you to take
away money; we're not asking you for that. We're asking you to deny the $500,000 request
for the design and land acquisition of the proposed Baldwin Avenue bike path as listed in the
PaiaiHaiku Capital Improvement Plan.
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I've submitted testimony to all of your offices and there's greater detail in that, but I just want
to reiterate the main points. We'd like to require that the Administration eomplete the
Northshore greenway and Kihei. For those of you unfamiliar with the Northshore greenway, it
is a separate multiuse path that would go from Paia to Kahului off the highway. It would be
used for walkers, runners, joggers, bicyclists, and others and would keep people from having to
go near the highway. It also takes off about two-and-a-half miles. (NOTE: He turns to face
the audience while testifYing.) If you were to walk along the highway, compared to the path
that now exists near Kaunoa School that goes behind the airport and over to Amala Place ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Excuse me, Walter. Address the Committee, please.
MR. ENOMOTO: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. ENOMOTO: It takes away that much of a distance and makes a commute for anybody wanting
to walk, run, bicycle into the central valley much easier. That project has languished in Public
Works for close to 15 years now and we're still not done. Why are we starting a whole other
project when this community and the central community could have benefited from having a
completed Northshore greenway. It's ridiculous that we're putting money before also the
study that's listed in the Makawao/PukalanilKula, the $250,000 downhill tour assessment. In
fact, we would ... I would ask that some of that $500,000 coming out of the appropriation,
additional monies be put toward the study to make it a full-blown study, not an assessment.
This issue with the downhill tour industry, the bicycling community, and the impact to our
roads has lasted far too long. We should spend the money, get all of the stakeholders together,
and resolve all of these issues once and for all; and that's not too much to ask. Whatever
comes out of the results of that study, then we can look at implementation and moving forward.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. ENOMOTO: Again, I have much more information that's listed on that. My schedule is flexible
if any of you would like to meet with me personally to go over more in detail on this, I'm
readily available. Please contact me.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Walter. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member
Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Walter, thank you for sticking with this with such tenacity and
doing your homework. You've given us a lot of really good information in the testimony that
you sent us. I'm just wondering if you can tell us what the status is with the Northshore
greenway bikeway because I thought we were moving ahead on that a couple years ago.
MR. ENOMOTO: You know, we've kinda wondered ourselves from the cycling community. We've
heard of delays after delays and we just heard of another snafu regarding the planning ... or
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the section between Paia and Baldwin Park. That there was some kind of problem, where that
report or the design of the plans had not been sent out to all of the agencies for review, and so
it got pushed back another few months. And again, it's been languishing in Public Works,
either by default or by design. We don't know. But more than, close to 15 years is kind of
long to build a JO-foot-wide bike path, you know. It's almost an embarrassment.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you're saying that one last section has not been finalized and
designed and that's the only part that needs to be finalized for the design?
MR. ENOMOTO: There were four phases of the project initially. Two are completed and the two
that are completed go from the airport to Kaunoa Senior Citizens. That was considered Phase I
and Phase II. The project was bifurcated into four phases to be able to do it in chunks.
Phase N is the section between Paia and Baldwin Park. Phase III would be between Baldwin
Park and the country club; and there's still some issues there that need to be worked out, but
they can be resolved.
And again, it would ... one of the things that we were hoping or were really pushing for is that
that makai alignment stays intact. Nobody wants to walk near the roadway when it's more
favorable and safer to walk near the ocean. And so Phase Ill, we know that ... we know
there's some technical issues that need to be worked on. But for this project to have lasted this
long is pretty sad. I mean it was started in the Lingle Administration--when I was with the
Mayor's Bicycle Advisory Committee back in the early nineties--and for us to be still waiting
this long and then looking at starting another project is unconscionable. So again, I'd ask you
to really seriously consider pulling this money and increasing the funding for the assessment so
that we can settle all of the downhill tour issues once and for all. We can get Northshore
greenway going to help benefit many of the people here tonight as well as people in the central
valley and possibly create an economic motivation for Paia that people off the boat could
possibly rent bikes or walk to Paia, spend the day out there, and walk back to the harbor, since
it's not that far. It's a simple project. We don't know why Public Works again has not moved
... been able to move it further, but we're hoping.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: We'll ask them about it. Thank you.
MR. ENOMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Walter. Just a fast question.
MR. ENOMOTO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: You said Phase III and IV is not completed.
MR. ENOMOTO: Uh-huh.

- 19 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

April 2, 2007 (Paia)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Do you know when the bike path was first designed that all of the particular,
I guess, right-of-ways and easements were obtained?
MR. ENOMOTO: This was done during the ... I'd say 93 to 97 period. It was worked on through
the Mayor's Bicycle Advisory Committee at that time. I have old information and the plans
that I can dig up and give to you for review on that; but it's, you know, almost 10 years since
then.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. ENOMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Jordan Jokiel followed by Barry Takahashi.
MR. JOKIEL: Aloha and good evening. My name is Jordan Jokiel and I'm the Natural Resource
Program Manager for the East Maui Watershed Partnership. I just very quickly wanted to say
a big mahalo for your continuing support to the partnership. Our field crews have been really
busy protecting water supplies in East Maui as well as protecting the beautiful native forest
between Olinda and Pohaku Palaha, just over the ridge from Paliku cabin.
We've also been really busy in public education, reaching out to local kids in public and
private schools, as well as the hunting community, the art community, and I think just the
community at large through events like Taro Fest and Hoolaulea. I also wanted to thank you
just for, you know, I think you're supporting a really good thing.
There is ... uh ... our whole program consists of eight people. There's myself. There's Alex
and Kat, who I think you folks have met. We're more or less in the office but our field crew is
made up of five pretty rugged guys and they're all--I take pride in it--they're all, with one
exception, born and raised Maui guys. It's good to see the pride that they take in their jobs,
you know, because they feel like they're a part of something greater than what they might have
been if they didn't have this kind of work, you know. It's an opportunity for the working, you
know, the people of Maui to learn science skills; to learn how to write; to learn math. All the
stuff that we do besides just pounding fence posts and hiking around in the woods, so I just
wanted to say thank you for all of that. Mahalo.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you very
much. Barry Takahashi followed by Audrey Rocha Reed.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Good evening, Council members. Aloha, my name is Barry Takahashi. I'm
speaking to you ... uh ... wearing several hats tonight.
First of all, for the past couple years, I've served as the Committee Chairperson for the Maui
Baseball Expo and that is an event that has been supported by local businesses in providing
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kids ages 8 to 18 an opportunity to learn baseball and softball skills from professionals and
college coaches.
Another hat that I'm coming to you wearing is as a high school and youth baseball coach here
on the island. What I'm asking for is that you recommend that the Budget include designated
funds for the resurfacing or resodding of the Maehara Baseball field. There have been a lot of
improvements recently to the facility, which has made a very enjoyable venue to watch
baseball, but now I think it's time to look at adding some improvements to the Maehara
Baseball field. Three reasons why I think it needs to happen.
Number one, there's some safety issues associated with the field as far as replacing some
fencing and what happens after 20-25 years of use.
Secondly, it will enrich the community life by providing a clean and visually appealing
atmosphere.
Third, it's beneficially economical as far as replacing the field because that way we would be
able to generate more interest in national and international events. It's something that I
personally, as part of the Committee's Chairperson, would like to see happen and to help the
economy here on the island. Those are the three reasons.
A possible solution I'd like to propose is considering using artificial surfaces, not only for this
park here but for a lot of the parks in the island because looking at the Budget, a large chunk of
what it's spent on is maintenance. I think it's 23 percent. Now by at least looking at what
artificial turf can provide and the cost savings, I think the field could probably pay for itself
within the term. Or more money could be appropriated to other programs that people here are
speaking about. So again, the outcome desires that if you could add a line item to that (the
Parks and Rec. budget) consider that for resurfacing of the field.
I just want to wrap up by saying that the stadium is named for Mr. Maehara, and that was
somebody that impacted my life as well. I was born and raised here and he was a Scout with
the LA Dodgers. Both myself and Keith Lualoa had an opportunity to have a chance to play at
a higher level, and we're both--I can confidently say--coming back and contributing back to the
island. So ... um ... I have some information that I've had passed out to you here tonight.
Feel free to please contact me ifI can be of more help in making this happen.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Good evening, Barry, and thanks for showing up. It's
ironic you're here on the opening day of the major league baseball season as well. You
currently coach at what school?
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MR. TAKAHASHI: I coached at Kamehameha Schools. I started the program there, the past four
years. This year, I stepped down to concentrate on issues such as this to focus on ... uh ...
more community-based baseball resources.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And you mentioned an economic, I guess, benefit for the COlmty if
we make these improvements to the stadium.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Years ago, Maui used to have that Hawaii winter baseball league
(the Stingrays) and they've currently restarted now. They don't have a team for Maui. Is there
a reason why? Was it related to the field not being up to par?
MR. TAKAHASHI: From what I understand, when they got the league to come back to the State.
The agreement with major league baseball was to have the four teams located on Oahu for the
first two years to reduce cost of the player development people and scouting them. After the
League President and Director of Baseball Operations just recently got back from spring
training, there's a greater interest from Japan, Korea, and the United States major league clubs
to send players here. Well they've only got four rosters. So you know, if we do, are able to
present a venue that is up to specifications for the league, I don't see why we wouldn't be able
to bring another franchise back here in working with Hawaii winter baseball.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah ... urn ... yes, Barry. How many participants did you
have in the last couple of years that you've had this baseball expo?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Well for the last two years, we have accommodated approximately 250 boys and
girls. This past year, we were able to bring over approximately 40 boys and girls from the
island ofMolokai. And that's our goal is to just expand the reach to as many youths as we can.
With the limited facility, that's why we can only accommodate 250 kids. Now if this field turf
was a good solution and, you know, saved us money, we could expand that out to the youth
fields and incorporate that into the expo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Barry, one more question.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we were able to fix the fields up, which I think many times we
overlook the fact that when we repair the fields--like all the repairs that were done to Iron
Maehara while the winter league was here--the vast majority of the time, it's used by whom?
MR. TAKAHASHI: By high school teams.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: By ... by our, by our players?
MR. TAKAHASHI: By our players.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: High school.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Our players.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: AJ.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Our players.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Open league.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, so ...
MR. TAKAHASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what I'm trying to get to is the fact that a lot of times
these improvements people look at it as only for the-MR. TAKAHASHI: Totrack _ __
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --winter league or whatever outside entity brings it forth.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But they don't understand that in my years of experience, I
found that all these improvements--they're here for two, three, four months, whatever--but the
rest of the year, it's our people that get to benefit. It's our children that get to use the safe
fields.
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MR. TAKAHASHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Our players that get to develop and have a chance to move on to
higher levels, like my son did, Kurt Suzuki, and Kanekoa. We get three young men now in
either the majors or minor league, which for a small island like this does proud. Considering
that you look at the rest of the state, you don't see that same number.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I think what you're trying to do and what we can help you
with is a good idea. So thank you, Barry.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Before I call on Member Medeiros, Barry, just a few questions in regards to
what Member Victorino had just mentioned. I know that you have open league, pony league,
high school teams playing on that same field, along with the colt league. Are there any other
fields on Maui that could accommodate the type of leagues that we have here on Maui?
MR. TAKAHASHI: As far as the fields that meet the specifications for--well it depends on the age
group. There are facilities. I guess that ... I'm not sure what the question ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The question is-MR. TAKAHASHI: Do we already ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: --open league as well as the MIL-MR. TAKAHASHI: Right.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --they utilize the stadium for events.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Correct.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Can they go to different fields on Maui, and where at?
MR. TAKAHASHI: They technically could. But my understanding with the MIL is that they want to
use the stadium because that is how they profit from keeping a gate, and infuse that back into
their sports programs. They could have it at Lahaina's field, or Eddie Tam, or at Maui High;
but again that's not a closed venue for fundraising purposes. A lot of the high schools also use
the venue for fundraising purposes to supplement their athletic budgets. And also consider that
each one of these fields are ... us as coaches, that's our classrooms, you know. We're teaching
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our life skills there and that's where I can testify I learned a lot of my life skills and
determination and not giving up.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Barry, good evening.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Good evening.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thanks for testifying, and thanks for all the baseball clinics that
you do organize and offer to our young people. This turf surface you're talking about
... urn ... and in your handout here, we're looking at maybe if rounding it off $550,000 to turf
the whole baseball stadium. Is that correct?
MR. TAKAHASHI: That's correct. And also in speaking to this particular vendor, by no means am I
endorsing this vendor. This is just one that's provided a quote for this purpose. Some of that
costs can be cut back based on our own employees overseeing or actually doing the installing
with this particular company, so that would cut costs also.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And what would be the service life of this material (this turf)?
MR. TAKAHASHI: It has a warranty for eight years and after ten years is when it's recommended to
be replaced.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And do you think because you have connections with, you know,
pro-baseball from your earlier times in baseball, would the winter league like ... uh ... partner
with the County in order to upgrade the facility so they could return winter ball to Maui?
MR. TAKAHASHI: I'm sure if the ... uh ... some kind of action was taken, maybe not the full
amount (half or a quarter) adding that as a line item, you know, that would be something that
they could also work with and that we could offer to them also in helping them supply
matching funds.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Barry, thank you for your testimony.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions? Thank you again. Audrey
Rocha followed by Philip Valentine.
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MS. ROCHA REED: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Council, good evening. My name is Audrey
Rocha Reed and I'm here to ask for your support for grant and aid for Heritage Hall. Heritage
Hall is a partnership between the Maui Puerto Rican Association and the Portuguese
Association of Maui. Our request is found on Page 13-8 of the proposed Budget. Under the
title Historical/Cultural Preservation Projects, the amount of $300,000 for planning and design
funding is requested. Heritage Hall will consist of two buildings. In the smaller one,
side-by-side cultural resource centers with adj acent classrooms are anticipated.
(NOTE: Mr. Valentine held her blueprint up for all Council members to view.) Thank you,
Phillip. Upstairs there is space to be leased to a yet undetermined ... (end of tape, start 2A at
7:06 p.m.). .. nonprofit organization, but one that will be serving the Paia community. In the
larger building, a multipurpose hall with kitchen will be available for use by the community.
And except for this community center, Paia really has limited space for meetings, baby luau,
parties, and for Puerto Rican dances.
And some background on the two ethnic groups involved. Even before sugarcane was grown
commercially on Maui, there were Portuguese living here. For the most part, these were men
from whaling ships. In 1878, the first settlers from the Portuguese island of Madeira arrived at
the invitation of King David Kalakaua; and contrary to a lot of popular belief, they did not
have contracts. They came to settle. Of course once they arrived here, the sugar industry
grabbed them. And over the next 35 years, more than 24,000 Portuguese came from Madeira,
the Azores, and continental Portugal. Immigration from Portugal ended in 1913. So in a very
few years, we'll be reaching the centennial of the end of immigration.
The United States acquired Puerto Rico at the end of the Spanish-American War's result of the
treaty of Paris in 1898. And after a hurricane virtually destroyed their island in 1899, many
Puerto Ricans left. They left their island to work in other countries. Nearly 200 Puerto Ricans
sailed to New Orleans and were transported by train to San Francisco, much against their will.
There they were practically pushed aboard the ship Rio de Janeiro, which arrived in Honolulu
on December 23,1900. Every single one of those first Puerto Ricans came to Maui, where the
men were employed at a Lahaina plantation.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. ROCHA REED: Between 1900 and 1903, more than 6,000 Puerto Ricans came to live in Hawaii.
On a personal note, both of my parents were born on Madeira. My father and my mother came
as children with their parents, and both of my grandfathers worked at the Paia mill. The stories
of the Portuguese and Puerto Ricans on Maui, their struggles and successes, their contributions
to the quality of life we have today merit respect and preservation. The cultural resource
centers will help today's children and the children of tomorrow to learn more about these two
groups, which along with others left an indelible mark on Maui's history. We respectfully ask
for your support and we thank you for the opportunity to appear before you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Audrey. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member
Baisa followed by Member Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. (NOTE: She turned on the microphone.) Thank
you, Chair; and thank you, Audrey, for being here this evening. I guess we share something,
that our grandfathers were--particularly mine--was with that 1878 group that came over. So
I've been here for a very long time.
MS. ROCHA REED: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I had the opportunity because my father worked for the plantation
as did my grandfather (my father's father) to be in Paia and to go through the heritage that
exists here. I lived in Skill Camp as a child, so my roots are very deep in Paia. My question is,
you know, I've already heard it as people hear about this ... and they say well, why should we,
you know, give County money to a project for the Portuguese and the Puerto Ricans. My
question to you--that I would like the public to hear, particularly since this is being taped
tonight--is: is this intended only for use by the Portuguese and the Puerto Ricans?
MS. ROCHA REED: Thank you for the question. First of all, the multipurpose facility is just that and
it's open to the community. It's not even a question of whether it's gonna be only for the
Portuguese or Puerto Ricans. We can't afford to operate a facility unless people come and rent
it, which is the other part of it.
In the second smaller building upstairs, we have space. And when we applied for our
501(c)(3) tax-exempt status, we told IRS that we would have space to rent to nonprofit
organization or organizations that would be serving the people of the Paia community. So
these are things we have to do. Certainly, Heritage Hall will preserve the histories and the
stories of the Portuguese and Puerto Ricans; but it will serve this community, which, and if you
recall. For those of us that grew up here, we remember when the old dispensary across from
the mill became a community center before this one was built. There were Puerto Rican
dances and the Portuguese Club would meet there, and I believe you attended many of those
events.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I went to many dances with my parents as well as to ... organizing the
Portuguese Club at that time.
MS. ROCHA REED: Right. Right. And that all started here in Paia. And it's funny how things go
around because our building is proposed to be located on the exact site of the old community
hall. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Audrey. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good evening, Ms. Rocha Reed. Thank you for being here and
informing the Committee about the hall itself. Now, can you tell us capacity, how big it will
be? And this will also feature a--l guess my understanding is--a museum-like component as
well.
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MS. ROCHA REED: That's in the cultural center. Yeah. What we did ... we're really impressed
with what the Okinawans have done. If you went to the Okinawan Center, it's not that big.
But inside, they've got ceiling-to-floor glass cases, where you can see the things that were of
value to them--the old kaukau tins and their little charcoal stoves--things that meant something
to these people. That's kind of what we'd like to see in our cultural resource centers.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So yeah, and my other question was the capacity. How much are
we gonna
100, 200?
MS. ROCHA REED: Oh! The hall itself--I believe, interior of the big hall--is something over 1,900
square feet. That's for the hall. That does not include another 700 or 800 square feet for the
kitchen area.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So which could accommodate ...
MS. ROCHA REED: But we had to ... we, I don't know how many people we can put in there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh.
MS. ROCHA REED: But we can stuff a lot. ... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.... (chuckled) ...
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MS. ROCHA REED: And if you've ever seen, if you've ever gone to a Puerto Rican dance, you know
that when the music is good, you can't stop them from dancing. . .. (chuckled) . .. So
everybody dances from little tikes to grandparents.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well as the old saying goes, "if you build it, they will come". Yeah?
MS. ROCHA REED: We hope. We hope.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Audrey. First of all, I'd like to congratulate you
personally for all the work you have done in this community throughout the County of Maui.
MS. ROCHA REED: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know you ... just read in the paper today that--no, yesterday; I
should say yesterday--your outstanding achievements and whether there were some mistakes
done. There was ...
MS. ROCHA REED: I cannot take credit for the, some of the things that others did-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, that's correct. I ...
MS. ROCHA REED: --that I was just happy enough to help out with.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I understand. I understand. But going back to the Heritage
Hall. In your opinion, knowing that many of the other ethnicities here throughout the County
of Maui have (with County and State as well as Federal assistance) been built through the
years, what could you tell the community why these two special--because I just happen to be
Portuguese--special ethnicities what they brought to the community and to this County and
what the long-lasting telltale that they leave behind as far as their legacy?
MS. ROCHA REED: I think if you look at the children of Maui, you see how beautiful they are. This
is because they come from so many different backgrounds; and it seems to me, the children
have a right to be comfortable with who they are. I'm not talking about pride but I'm talking
about comfort. You need to know who you are and where your roots go. We have seen the
centers come up for the Okinawans, for the Filipinos, and now we finally, we're going to have
the Nissei Veterans Center, their museum coming up. And when you look at what these ethnic
groups have contributed, we see how much Hawaii has benefited from them. The Portuguese
and Puerto Ricans would like their chance to offer what they have to the community.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think another thing that maybe your, we missed and
you're probably bashful to say but really once we lose this generation, the next generation
because of the multiple ethnicities that they've become and they're so torn with so many racial
or ethnic backgrounds that they're not sure what they are now. So unless there's something to
show them that the Portuguese and the Puerto Ricans like the Okinawans and the Filipinos and
all the different ethnicities, what they brought and what they make makes Hawaii and Maui
County so special, we'll lose it. So what you're doing is a great thing and we hope to support
you in doing as much as we can to make it possible.
MS. ROCHA REED: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. ROCHA REED: Mr. Pontanilla? Mr. Chair? May I ask the people who are here today on behalf
of Heritage Hall to stand up?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Sure. Please stand.
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MS. ROCHA REED: (NOTE: Fourteen people stood up.) Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We have one more question, Audrey.
MS. ROCHA REED: Yes, sir.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Hi. Good evening. I guess you have a lot of support on this
Council, looking at the names up here. . .. (chuckled) ...
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MS. ROCHA REED: We take nothing for granted, Mr. Medeiros. Incidentally, the Medeiros's come
from the Azores.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: It's ...
MS. ROCHA REED: It is a name unique to the islands.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, you certainly know your genealogy. I wanted to ask. I'm
looking at your drawings of the building and I'm certainly glad you found a space to have the
bread oven.
MS. ROCHA REED: We do. We also have an antique one that if A&B can move it, they win
relocate it to our grounds. We'll have that as an original, but we will build a working one.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well we have quite a few in Hana, still in the pastures.
MS. ROCHA REED: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. But I wanted to ask you on the ... urn ... you pointed out
Page 13-8?
MS. ROCHA REED: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the Heritage Hall is listed as Historical/Cultural Preservation
Projects?
MS. ROCHA REED: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: That's what. It's not named ...
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MS. ROCHA REED: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. ROCHA REED: And ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. ROCHA REED: There was some confusion. I thought we, when we met with the Mayor, that we
had been clear; but somehow, there was some confusion as the Budget was being developed as
to whether or not we had a 501(c)(3). So we have since furnished proof of that to Deidre
Tegarden.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Audrey.
MS. ROCHA REED: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Audrey. Get so many Portuguese Council members that they
get lotta questions. . .. (chuckled) ...
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Philip Valentine followed by Margie Vida. Philip?
MR. VALENTINE: Yes, I'm Philip Valentine. I'm from Haiku, and I'm Puerto Rican. It's been a
challenge for me as a child to now (NOTE: His voice quivered as he wept throughout his
testimony.) in how I learned about my background. I think this is really needed because really
the Puerto Ricans were a minority group. I was brought up to be tough and to really try to
mingle among different ethnic groups.
I feel like ... if the Heritage Hall does exist, that there will be a home for us; that we can learn
who we are; and learn what our ancestors have done for us; and carry it on. I remember Paia,
Puunene, different areas where we played together; grew up together; and learned who we are.
Same with the Portuguese. Sometimes, we didn't get along with them, and there were times
we did; but when we worked together, we got to places. I'm proud of who I am. I like my
children, when they come back, my great-grandchildren can find out their grandpa did
something to help them to know who they are and where there roots are here in Hawaii. I feel
it's very important that the "Borinki(s)" and the Portuguese know who they are.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. VALENTINE: We know ... but you know, how we can work together and how we can work
with the other different nationalities. This is not only for us. We want the other nationalities to
- 31 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Mau;

April 2, 2007 (paia)

know we can get along. We are one. We are together. Together we build a good community
to become better people and we can show the love and understanding that we need to work as a
team. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Philip. Members, any questions for the testifier at this time?
Seeing none. Thank you very much.
MR. VALENTINE: Wait! I'd like to add.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh.
MR. VALENTINE: If you want to know how to learn how to do "Borinki" dance, check with me.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Next testifier is Margie Vida. When Margie completes her
testimony, the Chair will call a short recess after that. Thank you. Margie?
MS. VIDA: Good evening. My name is Margie Vida, and I am the Treasurer of the Heritage Hall and
also of the Maui Puerto Rican Association. There's not too much more I can add. Whatever
Audrey had mentioned is what I'm up here talking for, and that is our aid and grant of Heritage
HalL At this time, Chair Pontanilla, I was wondering if it would be appropriate to request that
the name change from the Historical/Cultural Preservation be noted as Heritage Hall, Inc.? If
the name change would be possible, consider it anyway.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MS. VIDA: Okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: We'll consider that.
MS. VIDA: Yeah.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. VIDA: Thank you. Okay. Well I guess you guys know that the amount that we're asking for is
$300,000--yeah--for our planning and our design.
I'd just like to say a little bit about my heritage background. My mother and her parents came
from Ladis in Puerto Rico in 1921. My dad was born in Hamakapoko [sic] ... Hamakuapoko,
but I'll say Hamakapoko [sic). ... (chuckled) ... His parents were early arrivals in the 1900s,
yeah. And like it was said, we feel that it's important that we preserve their foresight; their
hard work; their food; their music; their dancing; and their lifestyle; not only for us now but for
our future generations. And I believe, like we all do here, that the resource center for our
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Puerto Rican heritage through Heritage Hall will help to preserve this for us. I respectfully ask
for your support and thank you so much for hearing me tonight. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Margie. Members, any questions for the testifier? If not, thank
you very much. By my clock, it's 7:25, so we're gonna take a ten-minute break. So the Chair
would like to call a ten-minute recess. . .. (gavel) ...
RECESS:

7:25 p.m.

RECONVENE:

7:37 p.m.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. Thank you, Members, for that short recess. We're gonna
continue our public testimony at this time. The first testifier is Josh Lacroix followed by Ian
Chan Hodges. Josh?
MR. LACROIX: Good evening. Thank you for allowing me a chance to speak tonight on behalf of
Head Start and MEO. I'm gonnajust give you my story. It's not that long. Head Start's really
close to my heart.
About a year and a half ago, I was injured on the job and you know, as you can imagine,
money became very tight. About six months into my injury, my wife and I were researching
preschools for our daughter; and everyone we contacted told us the cost would be about $450
or $500 a month. At that time, you know, that was a lot of money. My wife had just given
birth so we now had a three-month old too to take care of. My only income was my
workmen's comp checks and that pays a fraction of what I was making before, as you all well
know. So after paying our monthly bills, there was no way we could afford to send our child to
preschool. No matter how we juggled our funds, it just wasn't possible. Then our neighbor
told me about MEO and Head Start, and they gave us great hope ... because no child should
miss out on preschool or becoming ready for kindergarten. ltjust shouldn't happen, you know.
So thanks to Head Start, my daughter attended preschool this year and she blossomed into a kid
that's really, you know, ready to go to kindergarten. Now she stands before me ready for
kindergarten. We're very lucky we have such resources as MEO and Head Start in our
community. So please let them continue to help our kids and their families. They need
funding and our communities need them. Thank you very much for your time and your
continued support. I also have something from another Head Start parent for you folks.
(NOTE: He held copies of a letter written by another Head Start parent.)
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I going pass 'em out for you.
Victorino took Mr. Lacroix s copies.)
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MR. LACROIX: Okay, thanks. (NOTE: Councilmember Victorino laid one copy in front of him and
passed remaining copies down.)
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Questions? No questions? Thank you very much, Josh. Ian Chan Hodges
followed by Rohert Mason.
MR. HODGES: Aloha and good evening, Council members. You should have these two sheets
before you somewhere (this little graph and this letter). I'm here before you on behalf of the
American Ingenuity Alliance and asking for a $300,000 appropriation for this program.
I just want to give you a quick background of where things are at. The entity that's outlined
here, basically, the American Ingenuity Alliance will be a nonprofit managing member of this
entity that the Legislature is creating. The ingenuity company charter bill just passed this last
committee (The Ways and Means Committee) in the State Senate. And last week, I met with
Governor Lingle's policy people to discuss the whole issue. Last year, this bill also passed and
she vetoed it, but there's been a number of changes made to it. I think they'll probably not
veto it and if they do, it will probably over in the Legislature.
The letter that you have here that's addressed to me is from Tom Woodruff, who is the
Director of Center for Strategic Organizing for Change to Win, which is the new labor
federation, made up of the labor unions you see here. And both Change to Win and the FLCO
are actually very supportive of this in looking at it from a national level of this entity, helping
them move forward ... sort of in the new millennium. And one of the things I think that I
wanted to point out is that this is a large part of the 90-minute discussion I had with the
Governor's policy people was the fact that one of the benefits it will actually bring to Hawaii
and to Maui is that there are a lot of ... there's a lot of interest from pension funds, not only in
Hawaii but CaIPERS, some of the largest pension funds in the country, are interested in this
because it allows them the venue to actually invest in patents and ocean property; and it also
allows them to be able to anchor jobs in their communities.
And the thing I wanted to point out really quickly here is that the way this entity is set up is
that 60 percent of all its profits, all of its profits basically go to nonprofits. So even though it's
a for-profit LLC, it basically functions as a nonprofit. Sixty percent is profits-good education
(public education). If the activity is done on the mainland, then 30 percent of the profits go to
Hawaii public education and 30 percent go to whatever state we're working in. If the activity
is primarily done in Hawaii, then 60 percent (all of it) will go to Hawaii. And I wanted to
mention a real specific example of how Maui actually can benefit from such. There are two
examples.
One is the ... one of the groups that we're actually working with right now on this is the
United Auto Workers and a number of the auto part suppliers that are in bankruptcy right now.
And they are basically at an impasse and it looks like there may be a strike, which will--against
Delphi--which will probably bring down General Motors. That will be a huge crisis in the auto
industry. One of the possible solutions to that is to have a trade before labor concessions in
- 34-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

April 2, 2007 (paia)

exchange for patents of this company Delphi. If that happens, those patents will actually go
into this engine in Hawaii, most likely; and what we'll need is the expertise in Hawaii to
actually look at automotive technology and be able to figure out how it can actually be utilized.
And fortunately for us, we actually do have some very good automotive technology programs
in Hawaii in our high schools and at MCC. One of the best in the country is actually Maui
High School; Dennis Ishii runs it.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. HODGES: And basically, this gives an opportunity for Maui kids and for Maui to actually playa
central role in what's happening globally in technology, not just the automotive industry but in
all different sorts of industries. And the funding that we're asking for basically allows it to say
that--in negotiating with other states and other regions--to say that Maui basically, you know,
the state of Hawaii put up, to credit this entity, Maui County actually put the seed money in.
Therefore, that justifies us actually receiving this benefit even though the activity actually
happens elsewhere. So thanks for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ian. Members, any questions for the testifier at this time?
Thank you, again.
MR. HODGES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ian.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Robert Mason followed by Paula Ambre.
MR. MASON: Good evening, Council members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good evening.
MR. MASON: I'm Robert Mason. My wife and I live on Upper Ulumalu Road, and I have some of
my neighbors back here support me tonight. I'm here to talk about the background of the
Upper Ulumalu Road. It's in terrible shape. I mean to say it literally, "in the pits" that's the
way it is. The potholes, the erosion, we've been working on it now for over two years to get
funding to repair the road. Last year, the Council appropriated $500,000 to start temporary
repairs. That was, I guess, midsummer sometime; but anyway, in November, they came out
with a load of gravel and laid it down and rolled it. It lasted all of about two weeks, and the
first rain washed it away; and since then, we've had no ... nothing done to it.
And to show you some of those pictures and stuff up the potholes, about a month ago,
Councilmember Molina sent you a letter with the photos that I had sent of the condition of the
road so you could look those over. So I'm here today as a request to Council to help us to
remind Administration to go forward with this, what is remaining of this $500,000 to get the
temporary repairs started again. And further, we would like to request that we go to
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... (inaudible) ... put appropriations in for this '08 Budget to get the permanent fix for this
road. I mean it's been tom up for almost five years now and it gets worse everyday. So we'd
like to request a permanent solution--pavement, blacktop, whatever it is--but probably the most
expensive part of course is to put in a proper drainage system. That's one of the reasons it's in
the poor condition that it's in today.

And I have one last thing. The cause of this whole problem was a water system line that was
put in in '02 that was substandard. As part of the system, they resurfaced the road without any
drainage thought or anything. Well this water system also is substandard, which means of
course, we don't have the proper water pressure. Luckily, we have pretty good at my house. I
know my neighbors up at the top of the road have it, you know, can't even hardly take a
shower during the day. So really that water system has to be repaired because we're all also
... we go to try to get a permit to build a building or something on our property and what
happens is that Water Supply won't okay it because we don't have enough water pressure.
Why? Because a substandard system was put in just so that they could spend the money
coming from Federal and State funds. So that's the final thing I have as far as requests. I'm
open up to any questions. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mason. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member
Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Hi, Mr. Mason.
MR. MASON: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: We did our best. I'm sorry they didn't go through. I mean they
couldn't have spent $500,000 if they just put gravel on it.
MR. MASON: About two days ... uh ... one layer of gravel and to roll it, and that was it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I see in the Budget, they have appropriated $100,000 to
improve the waterline on Ulumalu Road, from five comers to Standpipe 5. Do you know
where Standpipe 5 is ... between Standpipes III and 52?
MR. MASON: No, I don't. And I just saw that myself a minute ago. They say five comers. I think
they're going the other direction.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The other direction?
MR. MASON: I think they're talking about Ulumalu Road, which goes from Hana Road to the Hana
Highway up to five comers. And we, you know, we have no standpipes on our road. I think
they're all hydrants actually-COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: They are hydrants.
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MR. MASON: --on both sides of Upper Ulumalu Road.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. MASON: But that's something you may look into but I'd ... in fact, I was in the Water Supply
Department about a week ago and asked our chief engineer if they had any plans to improve
our water system. He said he had no funding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And your water system was fine until they put m the
improvements for Maui Ranch Estates?
MR. MASON: That's what I've been told by the neighbors who lived there before the new system
was put in.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Yeah. Right.
MR. MASON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
MR. MASON: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for the testifier? If not, thank
you very much.
MR. MASON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Paula Ambre followed by Jessica Acain-Low.
MS. AMBRE: Aloha, Committee Chair Pontanilla, County Couneil Chair Hokama, and Members of
the Maui County Council. My name is Paula Ambre. I'm Executive Director of The Maui
Farm. In my 17-year tenure with the farm, I've had the opportunity to get to know most of you
and [ think most of you are familiar with our nonprofit organization. I look forward to meeting
with each of you. We've set up some meetings to talk with you and provide further
information on our funding request. The Maui Farm has been included in the Administration's
Budget with a line item through the Department of Housing and Human Concerns for $230,000
to support expansion of our Family Strengthening Program. This is a program serving
homeless families in transition to self-sufficient living, and we're here tonight to ask for your
support. Since 1993, The Maui Farm has provided residential services ... (end a/tape, start 2B
at 7:50 p. m.). .. giving foster youth and other youth with emotional and behavioral challenges
to support them in becoming responsible and contributing members of our community.
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This year, The Maui Farm expanded services to begin working with homeless families and
other families in transition, due to domestic violence, substance abuse, and economic issues.
The Maui Farm is working in partnership with Women Helping Women and the Family Life
Center to implement the Family Strengthening Program. And our part of this continuum is to
provide a six-month program of housing and Life Skills training, after the family has
completed emergency shelter services and before the family transitions to affordable housing
in the community. Our services strengthens the continuum of care, prevents the duplication of
services, and empowers families in achieving and maintaining positive outcomes through
coordinated efforts with our partners. The Family Strengthening Program is a new program
that was initiated as a pilot project this year with a community partnership grant. This grant
supported services for two families who had been served in the Women Helping Women
domestic violence shelter. These are families who are in need of continued support to make a
successful transition to self-sufficiency, and who were interested in services to help them
improve their skills in positively parenting their children and creating a healthy family situation
for themselves and their children.
We're here tonight to ask for your support for our plans to expand the Family Strengthening
Program by supporting this line item allocation. The Maui Farm has existing facilities that can
be utilized for this program. We have 13 years of expertise in delivering quality services for
youth and families. Our services include our Ohana model (a family-style service delivery)
and our farm based experiential approach. We've received really positive feedback from our
partners and from the families that we've served, to encourage us to expand the program so
that it can serve additional families in the future. Instead of just hearing from me tonight, I've
asked the mothers that we served in the first year of our pilot project program to provide
testimony tonight on how the program benefited their family.
In addition and in lieu of inviting other people to indicate their support here tonight, I've
provided copies of letters of support. So in the interest of time, I hope that those will be
helpful for you. The Maui Farm really shares our County's concern regarding the growing and
increasing numbers of homeless families in our community. We're really excited about the
potential of this new program to be an integral component of our County's continuum of care
for homeless families. I also wanted to take this opportunity to inform you that as a function of
our strategic planning process, that The Maui Farm is also exploring another opportunity that
kind of ties into our Family Strengthening Program.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. AMBRE:
We hooked up with a national initiative that is interested in establishing
intergenerational communities throughout our County; and we have the opportunity here for
The Maui Farm to link with that organization and to introduce this concept. And so your
support for the Family Strengthening Program, which is one prong of that intergenerational
community, your support there will help us to implement our plans to establish an
intergenerational community at The Maui Farm. So there's kind of a dual purpose to the
support that we're asking.
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I'm going to introduce Jessica to you right now. Unfortunately, the other mom had to leave
and get home with her children; but Jessica is going to talk about how the Family
Strengthening Program has been of service to her and her family. And then we can answer any
questions you might have after her testimony. Thank you so much for your ongoing support
for The Maui Farm.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Jessica?
MS. ACAIN-LOW: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
MS. ACAIN-LOW: My name is Jessica Acain. I'm a proud mother of four boys, ranging in age from
2-12. We are currently living at The Maui Farm in Makawao. We were referred here from the
Women Helping Women shelter in October 2006 after living there since June 2006. If we
hadn't been referred to The Maui Farm, we probably would be homeless or living in another
shelter, where we wouldn't want to be. I had to go to the shelter because I left my husband and
filed for divorce. I could no longer take the abuse. It wasn't a ... it wasn't good for me or my
family. The program and The Maui Farm are of great value to me and my family.
Their Akamae Parenting Program helps me a lot. Because of the skills I learned, I can
discipline my children better as well as talk to them, and I find myself more patient and more
encouraging them.
In their Life Skills Program, I learned to take care of myself first. It helps to get me straight
and stay focused. One of the most valuable things I learned in the Life Skills was to put
together a family life book, which shows me how to organize all important documents
pertaining to my family.
Another aspect of The Maui Farm that has been of value to my family is the hands-on
experimental farming. Working on the farm with the animals and gardening has been ...
helped me spend a lot of time, quality time with my kids. It has helped me ... it has helped us
feel like we're accomplishing a lot that we have. We are moving forward and it feels great.
We are communicating better, listening better, and working together. We also enjoy eating the
food we've grown. It's wonderful to see something grow from a seed into a flower or
vegetable. I am very satisfied with the quality of services provided by The Maui Farm. They
are very helpful and knowledgeable, and always there when we need them. They also have a
lot of great ideas.
One possible suggestion that I have is for them to service one family ... or one family per
house and extend the duration. Six months is too short. It takes time to change old behaviors
and to get on your feet. I feel one year is better. I believe the Family Strengthening Program
should definitely continue. There are families, many families that would benefit from this.
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This program is a blessing to my family. God put us where we're at--a safe environment with
loving caring people who have a lot to offer. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Jessica and Paula. Members, any questions for the testifier? I
do have one. Just to clarify that the clients are at the location a maximum of six months?
MS. AMBRE: Thank you for that question. As we conceptualized this project, our thinking was that
the timeframe needed to be longer but we were encouraged from a funding perspective to
consider a six-month program. During the pilot project phase, which is a two-year
FY 2007-2008, we are really assessing that. And Jessica and Lovey (the other family served)
both have encouraged us to consider nine months to a year for the program, in terms of really
helping them to internalize behavioral change. It really makes them, you know, some changes
for them and their children. So that would have an impact on length of stay and how many
families are served but it would also enhance the quality of those services.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifiers? Ifnot--oh! Member
Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
evening, Paula.

Good evemng.

(NOTE: She turned on the microphone.)

Good

MS. AMBRE: Good evening.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And Jessica, thank you for sharing your testimony with us; it's very
important to hear these things. I had a question. How many houses and how many families do
you serve in a year?
MS. AMBRE: The Maui Farm is going through a transitional year. We have, since 1993, provided
residential programs for youth and there are signi ficant changes happening in our State's youth
serving system. We are currently devoting only one of our three available homes to an
independent living program serving older youth. A second home then is being used for Family
Strengthening. And what we hope to do is to expand services into a third home that is now
available and a fourth home that's being renovated right now. So we want to utilize the full
facilities of The Maui Farm. As we see the growing problem of homelessness, we really feel
like this is a way. If we're not going to be providing residential programs for kids for the State,
we want to look at how we could be of service to our Maui community; and we believe it's
through working with homeless and transitioning families.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you for the good work.
MS. AMBRE: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Questions from Member Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony. I was looking at the Budget and
in Fiscal Year 2006, there was $140,000, but then there was no money in 2007. What
happened in 2007?
MS. AMBRE: Well, I'll go back to 2006. That $140,000 allocation was for our long-tenn facilities
repair and maintenance program at The Maui Fann. We have never been an ongoing recipient
of a line item through the County Council. With us coming to you this year, it is with the
intention of asking for the County's continued support for this program, which will directly
benefit families from Maui County. So we hope that--not just in '08 but in future years as
well--that we will remain as a line item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And with your request for 2008, will you be able to use that
money to leverage other fundings for your organization?
MS. AMBRE: Yes, we will. At this point in time, we are preparing a proposal for the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs, and we're also looking at a few other private foundations that might be
interested in this concept.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you.
MS. AMBRE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. AMBRE: Thanks very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: The next testifier is Bridget Lewis followed by Susan Gebb. Bridget?
MS. LEWIS: Hi; good evening. My name is Bridget Lewis. I was born and raised on Maui. I
worked for the County many years ago. I was born here many years ago and I worked for the
County in the seventies under Jan Dapitan and Mayor Cravalho. And I've been in Human
Services about 30 years. I started as a recreation therapist, developed a lot of recreation
programs. So it was really awesome tonight to hear aJl the testimony and all the stuff that's
happened because I've been gone like 18 years and came back. And I've never been to one of
these meetings and so it was really a treat. (NOTE: She turned towards Mr. Tavares s baking
pan of Maui earth.) And I too cannot afford a square foot on Maui, but that's to be dealt with
at another time.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) . ..
MS. LEWIS: And a quarter of my poi ancestry is from the Azores, so maybe I'll be dancing there
too. I don't know. But the reason I am here tonight is to testify for the program, the Family
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Strengthening Program. I work for Child and Family Services. I am a mental health therapist
and I work with domestic violence and families involved in recovering from domestic
violence. The two women who started in the initial pilot project were on my caseload. I saw
them from the time they were at the shelter. I've been with them for nine montbs, so I've kind
of watched them move through a lot of processes in this. What I observed with the families
involved and at The Maui Farm (the Family Strengthening Program) was a much more
contained and natural environment for families. It's ... the program offers very significant
hands-on daily interactive learning for both parents and children. The staff at the farm are
very, very experienced in working with both adults and children who come from very
challenging backgrounds where chaos is often a way of being. The Maui Farm staff had been
able to very compassionately contain old behaviors and model new options of behaviors for
them very, very effectively, in a way that was well received by participants and other staff.
They actually invited people like myself from the community, who had been involved with the
families, to be on team. So we had a really interesting opportunity to observe what was
happening close range as well as be involved from the outside. There were very, very
significant strides that were noticeable within the first few months in both parents and children.
There were shifts behaviorally in how they handled stress; emotionally, on their ability to
express vulnerably within family and within the household; and most of all, they began to have
fun together, which was really awesome to see. It's a really wonderful very uniquely
structured program run by extremely dedicated staff, who have ... really have the capacity to
impact lives. They've been around a long time. This is a gap that I feel often goes
unaddressed with agencies, which are not set up to literally stand in the midst of living family
dynamics as they are happening and walk them through experientially new options and
behavior. I think that's a really unique niche and I really want to just say mahalo for whoever
came up with this, and for you guys for supporting it, and I hope it continues to be expanded in
this area. Along with this, there are down and what I call sometimes dirt-filled enrichment
activities that give both parents and children simple yet profound opportunities to be with each
other and play together in wholesome local Maui style. I am very impressed with this program
and hope it finds a permanent niche here, and thank you for letting me testify.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Bridget. Members, any questions for the testifier? Nope. Susan
Gebb followed by Sam Clark.
MS. GEBB: Good evening, Council members. My name is Susan Gebb and I'm a 30-year resident of
an outlying area in Haiku called Huelo. It encompasses Honokala and Hoolawa Roads and
other roads. Our area is serviced by a government main road, now ealled Ulalena Loop. It is
currently un-surfaced. There are four roads off Ulalena Loop, two of which lead to oceanfront
land. So it is a growing community with over 200 owners plus tenants. It's a growing area.
We are entirely self-sufficient, with no water or power lines and we are proud to be so. We are
one of the largest self-sustaining communities in the state. However, we are dependent on
propane and the trucks that deliver it for refrigeration, hot water, and cooking. We are in
danger of losing that service because of the condition of Ulalena Loop. I've provided you all
with documentation on this. We've had diffieulties getting fire and poliee protection because
of the condition of Ulalena Loop, and it has become a safety issue for us. Our trash pick-up
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and our mail delivery is on the Hana Highway, miles from our homes. We are subject to
derelict trash drop-offs and mailbox vandalism, including identity theft. This is a picture of our
trash pick-up area after the garbage trucks have been there. This is what the tourists see every
single Monday, and we have to bag our own and take it to the dump because it is not our trash.
Although the County has provided maintenance from time to time on this road, this road
washes out (Ulalena) and every winter, it goes down into the rivers. Starting in 2005, there
was a $300,000 allocation in the proposed County Budget to pave this road. It was not spent.
The money was then pushed to the 2007-8 Budget and it still was not spent; and it has not been
spent; but we do request that it be spent. We endorse this proposal. However, it was the last
Administration. I see now that it has been pushed to the 2009-13 line item Resurface Old
Government Roads Countywide. We have a growing community and we have a growing tax
base, and we would like the same services that other taxpaying citizens receive. If Ulalena is
paved, we can get our trash off the Hana Highway so the tourists will not be viewing this
eyesore. The garbage trucks will come in a paved road. If Ulalena is paved, we can move our
mailboxes closer to our homes and our mail will not be stolen. This has happened repeatedly.
In fact, none of us even get mail in our mailboxes any longer. We had to get Post Office
boxes. So we do ask that you allocate this money and that you encourage this Administration
to spend it because I've literally been standing in front of the County Council since Alan
Arakawa and Kimo Apana were Council members asking for this same thing. It's a small
thing. It's not even a long road. It's a mile-and-a-half. IfUlalena is paved, it will provide an
alternate route for traffic in the event of accidents at the heavily populated Twin Falls.
Hundreds of tourists are at Twin Falls everyday. There have been several accidents. This road
will provide an alternate route around that area.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. GEBB: The only thing standing in our way, I think, possibly for this paving is that the
Highway's Division has asked us to sign a hold harmless agreement with the County that we
hold the County harmless for liability. It's a government road. It's not our road. Also, there's
only ten people living on this road. They would have to assume liability for over 200 people
going up and down that road, plus the service people, and anyone else who comes down it. So
we have problems with this hold harmless agreement in that those ten residents don't want the
liability, and it shouldn't be their's. We feel that it should be brought up to standards and be
maintained like other government roads. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Thank you, Susan.
Seeing--Member Anderson?

Members, any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Hi, Susan.
MS. GEBB: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you have a copy ofthat hold harmless?
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MS. GEBB: Yes. I have ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, you do. Could I have this one? And this was given to you-MS. GEBB: By Leonard Costa.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --in '05 after the $300,000 was budgeted?
MS. GEBB: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they wanted you to sign this before they would expend the
funds and fix the road.
MS. GEBB: Correct
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. We'll look into it
MS. GEBB: I have been working on that but several people have really protested against signing that
agreement
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You mean you've been working on getting this signed?
MS. GEBB: Yes. . .. (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: We'll look into it. Thank you.
MS. GEBB: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Molina has a question.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Susan, traffic-wise counts, a lot of cars coming through the area
now?
MS. GEBB: A lot of cars. Obviously, there are children and they go to school. There are working
fathers and mothers. We have doctors, lawyers, dentists, everybody in this area having to go to
work. The roads are all unpaved and the Honokala, Waipio, Hoolawa Roads are public roads
in prescriptive use, which means they are quasi-private according to the County. So we are
responsible for those roads.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And as far as your gas service, has that ... uh ... ?
MS. GEBB: They will not take on any new homes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
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MS. GEBB: We rely on gas for refrigeration, cooking, and hot water heaters. We all have potable
tank systems. They work beautifully. We have wells. We have catchments systems. We're
living very happily in a self-sustained lifestyle. We do it deliberately and to show that it can be
done. We need the propane though because it does run the hot water heaters. The gas service
has all new trucks and they will not take any new accounts. So any new homes then have to
have 28 panels on their roofs to run a refrigerator for instance, and a hot water heater, and a
stove, and a washing machine, and all those things that normally, like dryers, could be used on
propane. So it's a huge financial burden for new owners down there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. GEBB: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Question? One more question.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: One more question, please.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Ulalena Loop is it called?
MS. GEBB: Ulalena Loop.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Loop. Okay. And there is a County street sign at-MS. GEBB: Yes, there is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --the beginning.
MS. GEBB: We asked the ... yes, we asked the County to provide a name for that road so that we
could get emergency services; and at that time, they also gave us the Hoolawa Road sign, the
Honokala Road sign, the West Waipio Road sign, and the Loomis Road sign.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Are you on the makai side of Hana Highway?
MS. GEBB: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Or mauka?
MS. GEBB: We're on Makai.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay. I'm just trying to orient myself. And where your
road comes up that meets Hana Highway again, is that where the winding road starts?
MS. GEBB: It's before-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Are you that far over?
MS. GEBB: --the winding road starts.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Before the winding road.
MS. GEBB: One end of the loop is before Twin Falls.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, that one.
MS. GEBB: And then the Hana end (Hana side) is after Twin Falls.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Right.
MS. GEBB: And they have directed traffic-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Through there?
MS. GEBB: --when there were very bad accidents. And tourists were taking their car over in
essentially impassable four-wheel drive road with no alternate route. If this were upgraded, I
don't see that there would be a problem; and I think we need alternate routes in this County.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Susan. Thank you, Chair.
MS. GEBB: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Sam Clark followed by Greg Pereira.
MR. CLARK: Good evening everyone and thank you for fighting the traffic to come here this
evening. I know most of you, except for Mr. Medeiros. We've never met before. (NOTE: He
walked over and introduced himself to Councilmember Medeiros) Nice to meet you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Nice to meet you.
MR. CLARK: Mr. Medeiros, your attention faculty seemed to get incredibly intense. You're sitting
there staring at the speakers when they are. You're looking up documents. You're making
notes. It's good to see you being so attentive to the speakers and caring for the speakers and
welcome on your new election to the County CounciL Mr. Victorino, congratulations on your
election; and Gladys, you also. And I want to thank you for all the hard work you've done and
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made MEO the organization it is today. And for the other board members that are, have been
mUltiple times on this Council, congratulations on your reelections. And I would like to thank
everyone out here that has done their testifying and sit to listen to the rest of us. Thank you.
As I get older, I find that I need to start working on my suck-up skills.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. CLARK: And I haven't been around the County Council for quite a few years now. It's, you
know when I was younger, I was pretty ... got my fingers in everything, cared about
everything, and was pretty gung-ho on everything. But my wife worked till, last few years to
try and get me to settle down and live a quieter life. But as you know, Jocelyn Perreira, she
hears somebody's having a quiet life, she goes right there and rings your doorbell and gets you
up off your easy chair to get busy in doing something in the county again. And that's where
I'm at. My name is Sam Clark and I'm the Chair of the Haiku Main Street Committee. We're
an umbrella organization with the Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center, and I'm here to
encourage your continued support of the Tri-Isle Main Street Association. The Haiku Main
Street Committee has spent the last couple of years gathering information about the ... or from
the members of Haiku's community--residents and business owners in the area--to find out
what they would like Haiku to be; what their important aspects of Haiku are; and how they
want it to remain and develop. We are now coming up with a finalized report on that
information, which should bc out about June, hopefully. And our next phase is implementation
of that--taking with the community has wanted and seize for our future, and finding ways of
making that happen. I see the Haiku community, Haiku Main Street Committee developing
into a full blown Main Street organization like the other, like Makawao, Paia. I plan to be with
that for a few years and I want to develop ... I would like--okay. Let's stop the "I want".
Sorry. I would like to see us develop some rules and guidelines that would help us on a
long-term development and maintaining these insights that the people have for the community.
Myself, I've been ... I'm a Biologist; and in Biology, we have indicator species.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. CLARK: Thank you. These species you keep an eye on because they're indicators of a
community that's healthy or a community that's being polluted; and I would like to try and
develop indicators in the community (whether social indicators, economic indicators, cultural
indicators) that tell us if we're going in the right direction of what the community wants.
We're taking surveys all the time to find out if we're going in the right direction; and the
changing community structure, if we're going in the direction the new form of community is
there--whether they want to continue on what we ... you know, 20 years from now, they may
want to go in a different direction than where we're going now. So we need to maintain that
aspect. And as you have seen coming here, the high traffic volume is-MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MR. CLARK: --indicative of how much development has gone on in Haiku. Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Sam. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none.
Thank you again, Sam.
MR. CLARK: Seeing not, thank you, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Sam.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Greg Pereira followed by Robert Karpovich.
MR. PEREIRA: Good evening. Aloha, Chair Pontanilla and Vice-Chair Hokama, and most of the
Council members .... (chuckled) ... I am Vice President of Heritage Hall and I'd like to give
you just a little brief history on how I got here. I was born in California and I have Portuguese
parents on both sides, all from the Azores. When I went to school, I went to Oregon and I
stayed there until I eame here. In Oregon, I was totally removed from all my culture. I missed
the supage(?); and I missed the ... ; we didn't have malasadas; we had fliage(?)--it's a different
name--and the linguisa, that Portuguese sausage (Iinguisa). And I missed all that so I moved to
Maui and I see an article for a free Portuguese language class, and I'm gonna go to that. I meet
Audrey and several other members of the Portuguese club, and I'm locked in. Right there, I'm
back! They adopted me. . .. (chuckled) . .. And anyway, next thing I know, I'm Vice
President of the club. Then we have this great idea that we're gonna marry with the Puerto
Rican Association, and we're gonna get this pieee of land in Paia, and by golly, we're gonna
make a cultural center and community center and it's like "whoa, where did this come from".
Well it's working. We've got the land. We own it, and we're asking you for the $300,000 for
seed money to get the planning and design and much more money to come. We have a lot of
ideas for fundraising and a lot of hardworking people sitting at this table and I'm not gonna go
three minutes. Thank you very much.
MS. ROCHA REED: Thank you, Greg.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Greg. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none.
Robert Karpovich followed by Francis Torres.
MR. KARPOVICH: I'm gonna have to pick this up to reach it. (NOTE: He removed the microphone
from the mike stand.) Good evening. My name is Robert Karpovich. I've lived across the
street here since 1984. The basis of our tax system really is on having fair and equitable
assessments for all properties, which I do support. Unfortunately, the way the system is
administered, we have serious problems. If you spend a few hours on the tax computer and
look at some of the assessments, it's almost close to random and there seems to be several
systems. One for the small property owner and one for the large landowners. Assessments
along the coast went up 35-50 percent here in Paia this year, making the average lot out in
Kuau like over $3.5 million on the coast. It's all based on one or two sales of spec. homes that
were built. And the real problem is that the developed property ... (end of tape, start 3A at
8:21 p.m.) . .. subtract the price of the house to get the land value; and they way undervalue the
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house and come up with these enonnous land values. Now we have $20 million homes being
built on Waa Place and if one of those sells, the tax office will say the house is a million bucks
and the lot's $19 million; then where do we go? So that's a real problem. And then I've been
actually looking for property Upcountry for my folks; and if you look at property up there, all
the realtors say "well just put up a fence and get a goat one day a year and then you pay no
property tax". That's under the Ag exemption. So I'm not quite sure how is it fair and
equitable that if you have a beautiful 2- or 3-acre lot in Kula 200 and you pay a couple million
bucks for it, that your land value is discounted to almost nothing just because you have a goat
or you say you're in agriculture. It seems ... agriculture is the plantations. I support open
space. In Vennont, you can dedicate the hayfields to agriculture in perpetuity and pay almost
no tax. So you're preserving urban areas and you're preserving open space. But here, we
don't preserve open space on our Ag land, we just give cheap taxes until the land is sold off.
There's tons of land being dumped in Kula now: 30-, 40-, 50-, lOO-acre parcels. The big
landowner's selling. Wells go in. These are getting subdivided. It never comes before the
Council. The big landowner paid no tax. The new guy pays no tax because he can put a fence
up and get a horse one day a year. There might be a hundred 2-, 3-, 4-, 5-acre lots. They could
pay no tax if they have a horse or a goat; but they can build a house and a 1,000-foot cottage,
and a barn, and a studio, and have four or five families living on a small Ag lot. So the whole
system is really antiquated and it's a huge challenge for this Council to figure out what to do
about it. I think when land is subdivided and you can build mUltiple structures on it and you
can pay millions of dollars for a couple acres, why shouldn't you pay tax on a couple million
bucks? They're charging me tax on $3.7 million and I didn't pay a fraction of that.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. KARPOVICH: So it's really, really something that we talk about every year. The COMET
proposal is one way to look at it. Another issue is the abuse of the Ag exemption. When these
parcels go out of production--and last year, I reported it to this Council that the Pukalani
Triangle was 40 acres was being taxed as if it was in production and it wasn't for many, many
years as evidenced by the tall trees. So finally, Mr. Young investigated and they are now
charging them, you know, tax on a very low fair market value; but the County collects $15,000
instead of sixty bucks. Well I've got a list of properties like that on this island. It's not fair to
us to pay tax on millions of dollars and the big landowners that own parcels that are worth tens
of millions pay no tax because they're lying to the tax department; or the tax department
doesn't want to look; or the tax department is in criminal collusion with them, which is what
I'm thinking at this point, because I'm really irritated. You can look at all kinds of parcels
Upcountry. You can look at commercial property slated for development for the expansion
behind Costco. You can look at the 5 acres below the Post Office that's been in weeds for five
years. It's being taxed on-MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MR. KARPOVICH: --as ifit's in cane. It says "HC&S 20-year cane" but they're not being taxed on
that property that's being developed for commercial, so there's many layers to these issues. I
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would be happy to work on some special citizen committee to help overhaul and look at the tax
system; but it won't work forever. People aren't gonna take it. And just lowering the
homeowner rate to nothing is not fair and equitable. Really, if you buy a small lot and live on
it--whether it's in the Ag District or not--you gotta pay tax on it. If you take it out of
production, the large landowners, they gotta pay tax on it, and it's gotta be more fair. Thank
you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich. Members, any questions for the testifier at this
time? Thank you. Francis Torres followed by Nancy Johnson.
MR. TORRES: Good evening, Honorable Members of the Maui County Council. My name is Francis
Torres and I corne here as, representing the Maui Puerto Rican Association of which I am the
President this year, asking ... humbly asking that you really consider our ... what we want to
help us with our cultural center. Like many others of my ethnic background, my grandparents
carne from Puerto Rico in 1900 (both sides) and settled on Maui. They had a hard time when
they were here, and so did my parents. They had to go to work when they were quite young,
you know. My dad was about 12 years old when he had to go out in the field and cut grass to
help support the family. But they have a lot of things that they have saved--in which some of
us have--that could be placed in the cultural center, like for the museum, like that. So I am
humbly asking you people to really give us good consideration. Thank you. I won't take up
too much of your time. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Francis. Members, any questions for Mr. Torres? Seeing none.
Thank you, again. Next testifier is Nancy Johnson followed by Cindy Hanscam (Nagata).
MS. JOHNSON: Good evening. I'm Nancy Johnson. I had a chance to speak with you last week and
I wanted ... I used my whole three minutes and I carne back to offer you a chance to ask me
questions about Maui Community College's proposal. We're requesting $500,000 to continue
the expansion of the nursing and the dental programs at Maui Community College. We were
able to admit an additional 40 students to our program. To continue those students into the
second year of the nursing program, we need your continued support. I provided you last week
with information about the shortage of nursing on Maui and the needs in the dental area, and
I'd love to answer your questions about it.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think one question that was brought up by one of the ... one of
our Members and I kinda picked up on it is the question about somehow, some kind of means
for them if we spend this money to assist them (and we want to because we know the nursing
program is very important) but somehow that these nurses stay here--not go off to Honolulu, or
go off to the Big Island, or the mainland. I know there's almost no way you can force
somebody to stay; but if we're going to assist them, then we would want to them to be ...
some kinda contractual agreement, or I don't know how you'd want to word it, but some
means of them helping us here in Maui County because we have a critical shortage. And to
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train, develop, and then go somewhere else, I don't think it's fair for the people of Maui
County to put money out for that kind of results. So how would you answer that question if
that question is posed to you?
MS. JOHNSON:
Well actually last year, the Council asked that question and I provided
documentation that in the last five years, 95 percent of our graduates had stayed on Maui.
Now, as far as a contractual agreement, I think that's going to be very difficult. Even the
hospital, who provides some scholarships for students, they can buy their way out of the
contract. But most of our students are Maui people. The board of regents has a policy and so
only Hawaii residents can be admitted to our program. So the students are already residents of
Hawaii when they enter the program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I just, you know, Ijust felt that was important.
MS. JOHNSON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you have--even like what you just said--if there was some
means of ... if they decide to go somewhere else, they have buy themselves or pay back
whatever was sponsored to them. I don't think people would be upset at that. But just to make
sure that what we put out for the people of Maui County are benefiting for the people of Maui
County, and that's the only thing, Nancy. Thank you.
MS. JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, Nancy, we heard, you know, you
testify before. The program at Maui Community College, you produce both what LPNs and
RNs?
MS. JOHNSON: Actually, we have a career ladder. We have nurse aides. It's a one-semester
program. We graduate about 70 nurse aides a semester, so that's 140 nurse aides; plus we do
about 40 in the summer, so about 180 nurse aides. Prior to last year, we had 40 practical
nurses and 40 registered nurses. Last year, because of the funds you gave us, we were able to
admit an additional 40 students.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Now the registered nurses, that's a Bachelor's Degree program?
MS. JOHNSON:
program.

No, it's an Associate Degree.

We have an Associate Degree registered nurse

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Do you also have a Bachelor's Degree?
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MS. JOHNSON: Maui Community College doesn't provide Bachelor's Degrees. Our students can
get their Bachelor's from UH Manoa and UH Hilo right here on Maui by that University
Center program.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Thank you, Nancy. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Thank you, Nancy.
MS. JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Cindy Hanscam (Nagata) followed by Colleen Lopes.
MS. HANSCAM: Good evening, Council members. My name is Cindy Hanscam and I'm kind of
wearing two hats tonight and I'm just conveying the ... with Nancy Johnson. I am actually
here for the Paia Main Street Association, in support of the Wailuku Main Street and Tri-Isle
Main Street Resource Center. And my other hat is also, I am a current student at MCC. I am
an ADN. I'm gonna be graduating hopefully in May, and so I'll be kinda testifying on those
two issues.
First of all, I am a ... born and raised on Maui. I am part of the Nagata family, which has been
here forever in Paia. . .. (chuckled) . .. Unfortunately, we are like the last of the Mohicans in
the Paia Town but we love the town. We love all that Maui has to offer. I was one of the
youths who went away to college on the mainland and because I felt that that was what I
needed to do; and I could not return to Maui after I originally graduated with a four-year
degree in Business because there were no jobs that were in the field that I was interested in. So
I was fortunate. I went ... r was able to return to Hawaii (to Oahu). I lived there in the city
and did my thing there and lived the corporate life. But again, I'm fortunate that things worked
out. I was able to come back to Maui and r am now the third generation running the Nagata
Store in Paia. When I came back, I wanted to be involved with the community. One of the
things I looked into was what of the ... what kind of organizations were there, and one of the
things that r did find out was the Paia Main Street, through my brother. He previously had
been working with that organization; and as I got to know what it was about, I really had a, you
know, a heart for that--what Jocelyn does and what each of the volunteers does for ... and we
are all volunteers in that, for the Main Street organization. I think it is important that we do ...
you folks support that for us because we do provide a lot of guidance and a lot of feedback to
the Council members, to the Administration, about what the community really wants; and
that's what I'm really proud of to speak about because it does ... urn ... we do provide a
service to the community as far as specific guidelines, business and community related. So
that is the nice thing too. It's not just a business organization. It's not just a community
resident organization. We represent every single person in the town, and that is great. And
with a family that I want to raise on Maui, I think it's important that we have organizations like
that to speak for the people.
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My second hat today is regarding the Maui Community College. And I am, and I was again
fortunate that I could, I had an opportunity to go back to school and look into a new interest
that I was really fascinated with.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. HANSCAM: When I looked around and I saw Maui Community College, I realized "wow". I
heard about the great reputation there; and it is a great program; and I am proud to be a future
graduate; and Nancy Johnson has done just a great job. And the nursing, each of us would get
sick is something very important to the community of Maui. And as far as people or nurses
staying here on Maui, most I think all of my peers will be staying here to work in the hospitals,
and I think it's a good thing. So please support that request as well. Thank you.
CHAlR PONTANlLLA: Thank you, Cindy. Members, any questions for the testifier? Member
Baisa.
COUNClLMEMBER BAlSA: Good evening and thanks for being here, Cindy.
MS. HANSCAM: Thank you.
COUNClLMEMBER BAlSA: It's nice to see one of our kamaaina kids come home.
MS. HANSCAM: Yeah.
COUNClLMEMBER BAlSA: I'm very interested. Are there other nursing students like yourself who
are returning for a career that aren't necessarily fresh out of high school?
MS. HANSCAM: I think there is quite a bit who are changing career paths. And I think programs
like the nursing program on Maui is important because those of us who come back to Maui
who want a career change, in order to become educated--okay--we need programs like the
nursing program. And it is an accredited program, so that's ... I mean it's just highly
important for you folks to understand that. It's, you know, it's not something that's just, you
know, a small town type of educational facility. It's something that is accredited and
something that is highly respected within the community itself. And so yeah, there is a lot
who, a lot of people who are starting a new career, and to have that program available is very
important.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much.
MS. HANSCAM: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We need you a lot. Thank you.
MS. HANSCAM: Uh-huh.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Ms. Nagata.
MS. HANSCAM: Hello.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I hope ... keep the store.
MS. HANSCAM: We trying to .... (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Keep the store.
MS. HANSCAM: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know.
MS. HANSCAM: Oh, yeah. You ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean it's one of the few things ...
MS. HANSCAM: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One of the few places I come in to Paia Town and still can
remember-MS. HANSCAM: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the childhood days, yeah?
MS. HANSCAM: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What made you, you know, you're a four-year grad.
MS. HANSCAM: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You come back to Maui. You've done the corporate world.
MS. HANSCAM: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But what made you go from the business world-MS. HANSCAM: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to being a nurse? I mean that's kind of a big change. And
you've mentioned that a lot of people are doing that, and I've noticed that.
MS. HANSCAM: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you give me some reason why you or maybe why others are
choosing that other than wanting to help and take care of people?
MS. HANSCAM: Right. I don't know if it's a midlife crisis kind of thing; but we, you know, I came
back and yeah. I did, I was working at the Bank of Hawaii. Actually, I was the Vice President.
I worked up, yeah, you know. It's like it ... I went through all ofthat--been there, done that
kind of thing--but you know what really matters is your home, your family, and your
community; and when I had the opportunity to move back to Maui, I didn't think twice about
it. And again, I was fortunate that we had a little business in Paia that I could come back to
and not worry about trying to find a similar corporate job because I didn't have to. My
husband is a public school teacher, so he could find that job pretty easily. But yeah, I wanted
to, it was something where it was just an opportunity for me. And nursing ... urn ... again, I
... it's a whole different world, literally, you know, like you said. Nursing was a way, I think,
I wanted, I could give back to the community as well as being like a board member on the Paia
Main Street as well. So I'm looking at avenues where I can really impact the community more
versus just being out there, running mutual funds and that kind of thing, which is not actually
gonna impact my children and you know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And where would you go? To the hospital? Or would you go
private practice as a, you know like with private doctors? Kaiser? How do they determine
where you folks end up? You know, I mean ...
MS. HANSCAM: We actually ... I mean it's a great. There is a shortage, and I think Nancy has
probably talked about it in previous meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. HANSCAM: But yeah, there is a lot of opportunities, which is great for graduates because
they're. I mean it's actually confusing for me at this point because there's so many places I
can look at and you know, find opportunities and so yeah. It's ... there is a lot, you know,
there is a lot out there that ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you. And again, it's a special person that can be a
nurse because, you know, you gotta have a real good heart-MS. HANSCAM: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and a real good compassion for people to be able to do what
you do.
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MS. HANSCAM: Definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you for changing. And I hope I never have to use you;
but ifI do, I going remember what you are.
MS. HANSCAM: Okay. . .. (chuckled) ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. HANSCAM: Otherwise, come buy poke.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll buy poke. You got it! Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Colleen Lopes followed by Phil Feliciano. Colleen?
MS. LOPES: Hello, Council members. My name is Colleen Lopes and I'm here on behalf of Heritage
Hall. I belong to the Portuguese Association of Maui and I just wanted to ask you guys to
consider what we're asking for for Heritage Hall. I also wanted to touch on what
Mr. Victorino had said about families, and not knowing who you are and where you came
from. I myself started to get interested in genealogy just because I needed to know who I was
and where I came from. And for me, fortunately, there has been ten generations; my
granddaughter being the tenth. Of the ten generations, eight has lived here in Hawaii. If I
hadn't started this, a lot of the people in my family would not have known where we came
from and who we were. And a lot of people today (like myself) have gone to Oahu to find
information because it's very hard if you don't know where to go to get information here,
which is the Kahului Library and the Mormon Church; but some people don't know how to use
the system. I also, you know, we have been here a long time and if we don't do this, we're not
gonna have something for our children. We would like to have this place so that we will have
the facilities and have those kinds of things here, so we can help Portuguese, Puerto Rican, or
anybody that needs help in finding who their family are. And as far as being with the Puerto
Ricans, I feel it's a great merge because when I was small, I have an uncle that always used to
play Puerto Rican music. We learned to make pasteles. He learned to make Portuguese
sausage. We learned to coexist and I just feel that I'm part of that culture also. I just think that
we're a natural mix. And I just wanted to thank everybody for listening to me today and hope
we can help somebody that needs help, too. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Colleen. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you
very much. Lesley Bruce followed--I'm sorry. Phil Feliciano followed by Lesley Bruce.
MR. FELICIANO: Good evening. I'm Phil Feliciano and it looks like it's been a really long day. So
long, in fact, we got to watch the grass grow. (NOTE: He pointed to Mr. Tavares s baking pan
ofMaui earth.)
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OTHERS: ... (chuckled) . ..
MR. FELICIANO: Anyway, I'm Phil Feliciano, owner of Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders (one of the
downhill bike tour companies) and I'm here in support of the so-called downhill bike
assessment. You know, I think it's about time that the truth of the traffic impact on our
Upcountry roads can finally unfold. So I support that funding. I'm not sure how I feel about
the $500,000 for the Paia bike path. You know, that one sort of feels like we might be "putting
the cart before the horse". (NOTE: He paused and exchanged glances with Councilmember
Victorino.) Yeah. I said it right--yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You said it right!
MR. FELICIANO: I said it right. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. FELICIANO: Yes, I'm not sure. I think the assessment needs to come first and then later
possibly that. Presently, there's only one bike tour company that actually rides into and
through Paia Town and they do that 100 percent of the time. That's not my company. Two
others do not ride at all into Paia. And yet, two others ride maybe only about 25 percent of the
time into Paia and basically staying offthat road. So I just thought you should know that.
I'm also a proud member of the Maui Puerto Rican Association and I support their request for
funds. I hope you look at that seriously. My grandmother was born just up the road there
in--what some of you may remember as--a little town called Kaheka. Yeah? Not too many
people know that. So, I support that. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Phil. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you very
much. Lesley Bruce followed by Lynn Curtis.
MS. BRUCE: Good evening. My name is Lesley Bruce. I'm representing myself this evening. The
General Plan Draft Countywide Policy Plan is being presently reviewed by 25 volunteers
before it goes to the Maui County Planning Commission and then to the Council. The policy
draft supports setting aside intercommunity corridors for transportation diversification. Among
the committee's suggestions are corridors and funding partnerships.
First, the corridors would include parallel but separate pedestrian, equestrian, and bicycle trails,
and the corridors for other modes of transit.
Second, the funding would be provided by public and private partnerships. The County
collects a gasoline tax. Guided and unguided bicycle tours should have a $3-4 tax per
customer, collected by the County, to support the bike trails' desigu construction and
maintenance.
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Baldwin Avenue, with regard to Baldwin Avenue, a bike path proposed $500,000 this year's
Budget and $500,000 next year. This expenditure is premature. Let us start with a complete
expanded and full assessment of all guided and unguided tours, so the design can be based on
relevant information.
Finally, I support the completion of the unfinished Northshore greenway and the Kihei
bikeways immediately. Thank you for coming to Paia this evening.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Lesley. Members, any questions for the testifier? Again, thank
you very much. Lynn Curtis followed by Barry Rivers.
MS. CURTIS: Good evening and thank you very much. My name is Lynn Curtis and I'm speaking to
you tonight as a member of the Board of Directors of the Boys & Girls Club of Maui. I'm a
longtime Haiku resident and since everybody's sharing tonight, I'll tell you that I'm a katonk.
I admit that freely.
OTHERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MS. CURTIS: But I came here so long ago that I had no gray hair, so that's how long ago it was. But
I just want to say how much the organization appreciates your past support and looks forward
to your continued support of this really worthwhile national organization that really gives a lot
to the community and is only, you know, it's an investment that is only gonna grow
exponentially as our kids prosper and thrive from their activity. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Lynn. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you,
again. The last person that signed up for public testimony this evening is Barry Rivers. If
there's anyone that wants to give public testimony, if you could sign up and we will allow you
the three minutes. Barry?
MR. RIVERS: Hi. How are you? Sorry not to get here earlier. I always like to hear what people
have to say, but I've been off island and just found out this was happening tonight. So anyway,
thank you. I just really wanted to come by and thank you all for your support. For quite some
number of years now, the festival, as you know, has grown sort of well beyond our wildest
dreams in many ways and has become an integral part of the community and its cultural life. I
did want to also share with you something you may not know, which is that we have, for years
now, every week at our Wednesday screenings. Well let me back it up and say that what we
get support for ... from ... from the Council for ... rather, is our Wailea event. And at that
event, we have ... as you, if you've taken note over the years, whenever we have a film that's
a G- or PG-rated film, you know, kids under 12 (keiki under 12) in the community are invited
to come as our guests. We've had thousands of kids come and enjoy this wonderful experience
"cinema under the stars" and it's been our pleasure to do that. We also give many, many
tickets away throughout the year--and especially in June as well--to the, you know, Paia Youth
and Family Services and to any number of groups like that. We're getting called all the time.
So we're happy to do that. That's sort of the way that we feel we give back. In addition to the
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fact that every Wednesday, we always have a nonprofit at the arts center that's able to give out
information about what they have coming up in that next week or month and so forth and
we've ... T mean it's just a laundry list of virtually every single group in the community that
we've been happy to support. So you really just ... uh ... again, a way to say thanks, and
happy to answer any questions. We're sorta stretching the cache and notoriety of the film
festival far and wide. We're also maintaining, I think, a real sense of where we are. You
know, we very much consciously inculcated the festival with a sense of Maui and of the
indigenous culture of Maui, by incorporating chant, hula, and Polynesian astronomy into our
screenings over there in Wailea primarily during the year ... uh ... during the summer rather.
So we're doing what we feel we can do to help really make people conscious of where they are
and that it's not simply a film screening they're attending but rather a continuation of a long
storytelling tradition that in this part of the world was chant; and hula; and mele; and now with
cinematic storytelling; and we sort of, you know, we go on from here sort of thing. Anyway,
so it's really just a way to say thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Barry. Members, any questions for the testifier?
MR. RIVERS: Okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Seeing none. Thank you very much.
MR. RIVERS: Thanks for the long night. Okay. Take care. Bye-bye .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, Members. It's been a long day and a long night.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON, BAlSA,
HOKAMA, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, VICTORINO, AND PONTANILLA)
ACTION:

DEFER.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: If there are no more comments or announcements, this meeting is adjourned .
. . . (gavel) ...
ADJOURN: 8:50 p.m.

APPROVED BY:

Transcribed by: Pauline Martins
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